INFECTIONS AND ATHEROSCLEROSIS: *CHLAMYDOPHILA PNEUMONIAE* PERSISTENCE IN MICE, INTERACTION OF *CHLAMYDOPHILA PNEUMONIAE* AND HUMAN CYTOMEGALOVIRUS WITH HUMAN DENDRITIC CELLS

Ph. D. Thesis

ZOLTÁN KIS

Ph. D. School: Interdisciplinary Medical Sciences, Szeged

Education program: Medical Microbiology

Supervisor: Éva Gönczöl, M. D., Ph. D., D. Sc.

Table of contents

	Publications related to the Thesis	III
I.	Publications incorporated in the Thesis	III
II.	Further publications related to the thesis	III
III.	Abstracts and presentations related to the Thesis at international conferences	IV
IV.	Abstract and presentations related to the Thesis at national conferences	V
	Abbreviation	VII
1.	Summary	1
2.	Introduction	3
2.1.	Chlamydophila pneumoniae (Cpn)	4
2.2.	Human cytomegalovirus (HCMV)	6
2.3.	General properties of myeloid dendritic cells (DCs)	7
2.4.	The interaction of DCs with Chlamydophila pneumoniae	9
2.5.	The interaction of DCs with HCMV	10
3.	Aims	12
4.	Materials and Methods	13
4.1.	Preparation of <i>Cpn</i> inoculum	13
4.2.	Animal model	13
4.3	Culturing of <i>Cpn</i> from the lungs	14
4.4.	Detection of Cpn DNA in the lung and blood	14
4.5.	Preparation of HCMV conditioning media	15
4.6.	Preparation of DC cultures	15
4.7.	Detection of maturation markers in DCs	16
4.8.	Infection of DCs with Cpn	16
4.9.	Detection of Cpn antigens in DCs	17
4.10.	Determination of Cpn infectivity in DCs	17
4.11.	Stimulation of CD4+ and CD8+ lymphocytes by DCs - two experimental	17
	approaches	
4.12.	Expression of mRNA of chlamydial genes in DC cultures as determined by	18
	real-time PCR	
4.13.	IFN-γ production in DC cultures	19
4.14.	Treatment of DCs with HCMV preparations	19
4.15.	Detection of HCMV antigens in DCs	20

5.	Results and Discussion	21				
5.1.	Cpn growth in mice following repeated infection with Cpn					
5.1.1.	. Detection of live bacteria in the lung					
5.1.2	Detection and quantification of bacterial DNA in the lung, blood and	22				
	spleen					
5.2.	Interactions of DCs with Cpn	25				
5.2.1.	Infectious elementary bodies in the infected DCs					
5.2.2.	Maturation and functional activation of DCs treated with <i>Cpn</i> preparations	26				
5.2.3.	cDNA copy number of selected <i>Cpn</i> genes in DCs	28				
5.2.4.	Production of IFN- γ in DC cultures and the effects of its neutralization	30				
5.3.	Interactions of DCs with HCMV-Oslo					
5.3.1.	Lack of replication of HCMV-Oslo in DC populations 3					
5.3.2.	Maturation of DCs following treatment with late conditioning medium 3					
5.3.3.	Maturation of DCs following treatment with early conditioning medium	36				
5.3.4.	Function of DCs treated with early or late conditioning medium	36				
6.	Conlusion	40				
7.	References	41				
9.	Acknowledgements	47				
	Annex					

Publications related to the Thesis

I. Publications incorporated in the Thesis:

- I.1. Kis Z, Burian K, Treso B, Acs K, Prohaszka Z, Fust G, Gonczol E, Endresz V. Inflammatory- and immune responses in relation with bacterial replication in mice following re-infections with *Chlamydophila pneumoniae*. Inflamm Res, accepted. IF.: 1.485
- I.2. Kis Z, Treso B, Burian K, Endresz V, Pallinger E, Nagy A, Toth A, Takacs M, Falus A, Gonczol E. Expression of bacterial genes and induction of interferon-gamma in human myeloid dendritic cells during persistent infection with *Chlamydophila pneumoniae*. FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol, accepted. IF.: 2.281
- **I.3. Kis Z**, Pallinger E, Endresz V, Burian K, Falus A, Berencsi G, Gonczol E. A soluble factor(s) released by MRC-5 cells early and late after human cytomegalovirus infection induces maturation of monocyte-derived dendritic cells. Arch Virol 2006; 151: 2277-87. **IF.: 1.850**

II. Further publications related to the thesis:

- II.1. Petrovay F, Heltai K, Kis Z, Treso B, Gonczol E, Burian K, Endresz V, Valyi-Nagy I. Chronic infection and histamine, CRP and IL-6 level after percutaneous transluminal coronary angioplasty. Inflamm Res 2007; 56: 362-7. IF.: 1.485
- II.2. Kis Z, Sas K, Gyulai Z, Treso B, Petrovay F, Kapusinszky B, Csire M, Endresz V, Burian K, Mandi Y, Vecsey L, Gonczol E. Chronic infections and genetic factors in the development of ischemic stroke. New Microbiol 2007; 30: 213-20. IF.: 0.806
- **II.3.** Virok D, **Kis Z**, Kari L, Barzo P, Sipka R, Burian K, Nelson DE, Jackel M, Kerenyi T, Bodosi M, Gonczol E, Endresz V. *Chlamydophila pneumoniae* and human cytomegalovirus in atherosclerotic carotid plaques combined presence and possible interactions. Acta Microbiol Immunol Hung 2006; 53: 35-50.
- II.4. Gönczöl É, Kis Z. Az atherosclerosis és a mikroorganizmusok. Berencsi György (szerk), Orvosi Molekuláris Virológia 1. kiadás, Convention Budapest Kft. Budapest, 2005; 193-201.
- **II.5.** N. Szomor K, Dencs Á, **Kis Z**, Takács M. Molekuláris, real time és chip technológia a vírusdiagnosztikában. Berencsi György (szerk), Orvosi Molekuláris Virológia 1. kiadás, Convention Budapest Kft. Budapest, 2005;147-163.
- **II.6. Kis Z**. Emberi dendritikus sejtek és fertőző ágensek. Lege Artis Medicinae 2004; 14: 258-64.
- **II.7. Kis Z**, Pallinger E, Endresz V, Burian K, Jelinek I, Gonczol E, Valyi-Nagy I. The interactions between human dendritic cells and microbes; possibe clinical applications of dendritic cells. Inflamm Res 2004; 53: 413-23. **IF: 1.485**

- II.8. Heltai K, Kis Z, Burian K, Endresz V, Veres A, Ludwig E, Gonczol E, Valyi-Nagy I. Elevated antibody levels against *Chlamydia pneumoniae*, human HSP60 and mycobacterial HSP65 are independent risk factors in myocardial infarction and ischaemic heart disease. Atherosclerosis 2004; 173:337-44. IF.: 3.811
- **II.9.** Burian K, Hegyesi H, Buzas E, Endresz V, **Kis Z**, Falus A, Gonczol E. *Chlamydophila* (*Chlamydia*) *pneumoniae* induces histidine decarboxylase production in the mouse lung. Immunology Letters 2003; 89: 229-36. **IF.: 2.352**
- II.10. Virok D, Kis Z, Karai L, Intzedy L, Burian K, Szabo A, Ivanyi B, Gonczol E. *Chlamydia pneumoniae* in atherosclerotic middle cerebral artery. Stroke 2001; 32: 1973-6. IF.: 5.391
- II.11. Burian K, Kis Z, Virok D, Endresz V, Prohaszka Z, Duba J, Berencsi K, Boda K, Horvath L, Romics L, Fust G, Gonczol E. Independent and joint effects of antibodies to human heat-shock protein 60 and *Chlamydia pneumoniae* infection in the development of coronary atherosclerosis. Circulation 2001; 103: 1503-8. IF.: 10.940
- **II.12. Kis Z**, Burian K, Virok D, Kari G, Endresz V, Gonczol E. Chronic infections and atherosclerosis. Acta Microbiol Immunol Hung 2001; 48: 497-510.

III. Abstracts and presentations related to the Thesis at international conferences

- III.1. Treso B, Kis Z, Toth A, Endresz V, Burian K, Takacs M, Gonczol E. Comparison of bacterial gene expression and production of infectious particles in HEp-2 cells treated with penicillin and infected either with a respiratory or a vascular strain of *Chlamydophila pneumoniae*. 15th International Congress of the Hungarian Society for Microbiology. Budapest, 18-20 Jul., 2007.
- **III.2.** Heltai K, Petrovay F, **Kis Z**, Endresz V, Ludwig E, Kiss R, Gonczol E, Preda I, Valyi-Nagy I. Association between the development of restenosis after PTCA and the changes after PTCA in the antibody titers to microbes incriminated in the pathomechanism of atherosclerosis. Proceedings of the 5th Meeting of the European Society for Chlamydia Research, Budapest, 1-4. Sep., 2004.
- III.3. Endresz V, Burian K, Kis Z, Acs K, Prohaszka Z, Fust Gy, Gonczol E. A follow-up of multiple *Chlamydia pneumoniae* infections in a mouse model. Proceedings of the 5th Meeting of the European Society for Chlamydia Research. Budapest, 1-4. Sep., 2004.
- **III.4. Kis Z**, Pallinger E, Endresz V, Huszti Z, Burian K, Falus A, Gonczol E. The effect of *Chlamydia pneumoniae* infection on human monocyte-derived dendritic cells. Proceedings of the 5th Meeting of the European Society for Chlamydia Research. Budapest, 1-4. Sep., 2004.
- **III.5.** Endresz V, Burian K, **Kis Z**, Gonczol E. *Chlamydia pneumoniae*-specific humoral and cellular immunity in mouse model. 14th International Congress of the Hungarian Society for Microbiology. Balatonfüred, Hungary, 9-11. Oct., 2003.
- III.6. Kis Z, Pallinger E, Endresz V, Burian K, Falus A, Gonczol E. Conditioning medium of cytomegalovirus infected fibroblast cells changes the maturation and function of monocyte-derived dendritic cells. 14th International Congress of the Hungarian Society for Microbiology. Balatonfüred, Hungary, 9-11. Oct., 2003.

- III.7. Heltai K, Kis Z, Gonczol E, Ludwig E, Csaszar A, Szaboki F, Fust G, Prohaszka Z, Valyi-Nagy I. Serum levels of anti-*Chlamydia pneumoniae*, anti-heat shock protein 60/65 antibodies in patients with acute myocardial infarction and stable effort angina. Atherosclerosis suppl. 4: 71 Sep., 2003.
- **III.8. Kis Z**, Pallinger E, Endresz V, Burian K, Falus A, Gonczol E. Conditioning medium of cytomegalovirus–infected fibroblast cells modulates expression of maturation signals and functions of human dendritic cells. 15th European Immunology Congress. Rhodos, Greece, 8-12. Jun., 2003.

IV. Abstract and presentations related to the Thesis at national conferences

- IV.1. Tresó B, Kis Z, Tóth A, Endrész V, Burián K, Takács M, Berencsi G, Gönczöl É. Perzisztens *Chlamydophila pneumoniae* fertőzések molekuláris összehasonlító vizsgálata in vitro modellekben. Magyar Mikrobiológiai Társaság Nagygyűlése. Keszthely, 2006. okt. 18-20.
- IV.2. Kis Z, Pállinger É, Endrész V, Burián K, Falus A, Berencsi G, Gönczöl É. HCMV-vel fertőzött humán fibroblaszt sejtek korai és késői felülúszója fokozza a dendritikus sejtek érését. Magyar Mikrobiológiai Társaság Nagygyűlése. Keszthely, 2006. okt. 18-20.
- IV.3. Endresz V, Burian K, Kis Z, Acs K, Prohaszka Z, Fust G, Gonczol E. A follow-up of multiple *Chlamydia pneumoniae* infections in a mouse model. Annual Meeting of the Hungarian Society for Microbiology. Keszthely, 26-28. Oct., 2005.
- **IV.4. Kis Z**, Treso B, Burian K, Endresz V, Berencsi G, Gonczol E. *Chlamydia pneumoniae* gene expression in human dendritic cells. Annual Meeting of the Hungarian Society for Microbiology. Keszthely, 26-28. Oct., 2005.
- IV.5. Treso B, Kis Z, Burian K, Endresz V, Berencsi G, Gonczol E. The effect of penicillin treatment on the expression of *Chlamydia pneumoniae* genes. Annual Meeting of the Hungarian Society for Microbiology. Keszthely, Hungary, 2005. Oct., 26-28.
- IV.6. Tresó B, Kis Z, Petrovay F, Endrész V, Burián K, Dósa R, Gönczöl É. Chlamydia pneumoniae baktérium gének kifejeződése HEp-2-sejtekben. Erdélyi Múzeum Egyesület Orvostudományi és Gyógyszerészeti Szakosztály XV. Tudományos Ülésszaka, Marosvásárhely, 2005. ápr. 14-16.
- IV.7. Kis Z, Farkas K, Endrész V, Burián K, Petrovay F, Tresó B, Kapusinszky B, Gyulai Zs, Mándi Y, Vécsey L, Gönczöl É, Berencsi Gy. Genetikai faktorok, fertőzések és a stroke betegség összefüggései. Erdélyi Múzeum Egyesület Orvostudományi és Gyógyszerészeti Szakosztály XV. Tudományos Ülésszaka. Marosvásárhely, 2005. ápr. 14-16.
- IV.8. Kis Z, Sas K, Endrész V, Burián K, Petrovay F, Nagy Á, Kapusinszky B, Gyulai Zs, Veszely G, Mándy Y, Vécsei L, Berencsi G, Gönczöl É. Perzisztens fertőzések szerepe a stroke kialakulásában. Magyar Mikrobiológiai Társaság Nagygyűlése. Keszthely, 2004. okt. 7-9.

- IV.9. Ács K, Kis Z, Burián K, Huszti Z, Gönczöl É, Endrész V. Chlamydia pneumoniae specifikus ellenanyagok és bakteriális DNS jelenléte egyszeri és ismételt fertőzés után egérben. Erdélyi Múzeum Egyesület, Orvostudományi Ülésszak. Kolozsvár, 2004. ápr. 15–17.
- IV.10. Huszti Z, Kis Z, Petrovay F, Endrész V, Nagy Á, Gönczöl É. Humán endothel és HEp-2 sejtek fertőzése *Chlamydia pneumoniae*-val. Erdélyi Múzeum Egyesület, Orvostudományi Ülésszak. Kolozsvár, 2004. ápr. 15-17.
- IV.11. Kis Z, Pállinger É, Endrész V, Burián K, Huszti Z, Petrovay F, Falus A, Gönczöl É. A *Chlamydia pneumoniae* fertőzés hatása human dendritikus sejtek érési folyamatára in vitro. Erdélyi Múzeum Egyesület, Orvostudományi Ülésszak. Kolozsvár, 2004. ápr. 15-17.
- IV.12. Nagy A, Kis Z, Budai I, Falus A, Szalai Cs. Connection of Allergy and Chlamydia pneumonia Infection in Childhood asthma. Magyar Immunológiai Társaság XXXIII. Vándorgyűlése. Győr, 2003. okt. 15-17.
- IV.13. Kis Z, Pállinger É, Endrész V, Burián K, Falus A, Gönczöl É. Cytomegalovirus hatása az emberi dendritikus sejtek érésére és funkcióira. Erdélyi Múzeum Egyesület, Orvostudományi Ülésszak. Sepsiszentgyörgy, 2003. máj. 29-31.
- IV.14. Kerényi T, Gönczöl É, Virók D, Kis Z, Bodosi M, Jackel M. Chlamydia pneumoniae és cytomegalovirus immunhisztokémiai kimutatása human arteria carotis-plakkokban. Magyar Atherosclerosis Társaság XIV. Kongresszusa, Sopron, 2002. nov. 7-9.
- IV.15. Gönczöl É, Kis Z, Burián K, Virók D, Heltai K, Endrész V, Vályi-Nagy I. Fertőző ágensek az atherosclerosis kialakulásában. Magyar Atherosclerosis Társaság XIV. Kongresszusa, Sopron, 2002. nov. 7-9.
- IV.16. Kis Z, Endrész V, Burián K, Gönczöl É. Cytomegalovirus és dendritikus sejtek kapcsolata. Erdélyi Múzeum Egyesület, Orvostudományi Ülésszak. Marosvásárhely, 2002. ápr. 4-6.
- IV.17. Gönczöl É, Endrész V, Burián K, Virók D, Kis Z. Pathogenek, atherosclerosis, molekuláris kapcsolatok. Erdélyi Múzeum Egyesület, Orvostudományi Ülésszak. Marosvásárhely, 2002. ápr. 4-6.
- IV.18. Kis Z, Virók D, Endrész V, Burián K, Iványi B, Vécsei L, Gönczöl É. Chlamydia pneumoniae DNS jelenléte agyi erekben valamint stroke-ban szenvedő és egészséges véradók perifériás vér mononukleáris sejtjeiben. Magyar Mikrobiológiai Társaság Nagygyűlése. Balatonfüred, 2001. okt. 10-12.
- IV.19. Burián K, Kis Z, Vágó O, Endrész V, Gönczöl É. A Chlamydia pneumoniae fertőzésre adott humorális és celluláris immunválasz. Erdélyi Múzeum Egyesület, Orvostudományi Ülésszak. Zilah, 2001. ápr. 20-21.
- **IV.20. Kis Z**, Burián K, Endrész V, Virók D, Gönczöl É. *Chlamydia pneumoniae* és az atherosclerosis. Egy légúti kórokozó veszélye. Erdélyi Múzeum Egyesület, Orvostudományi Ülésszak. Zilah, 2001. ápr. 20-21.
- IV.21. Kis Z, Endrész V, Burián K, Virók D, Prohászka Z, Boda K, Füst G, Gönczöl É. *Chlamydia pneumoniae*, cytomegalovirus és humán hő-sokk protein ellenanyagok a coronária szívbetegségek kialakulásában. Magyar Mikrobiológiai Társaság Nagygyűlése. Keszthely, 2000. aug. 24-26.

Abbreviation:

APC	allophycocyanine					
AT	atherosclerosis					
BrdU	Bromodeoxyuridine					
Cpn	Chlamvdophila pneumoniae					
CTL	cvtotoxic T lymphocyte					
DCs	dendritic cells					
DC-SIGN	DC-specific ICAM-3-grabbing nonintegrin					
DC-SIGNR	DC-specific ICAM-3-grabbing nonintegrin recentor					
dIF	direct immunofluorescence					
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid					
EB	elementary body					
EBV	Epstein-Barr virus					
FITC	fluorescein isothiocvanate					
GM	geometric mean					
GM-CSF	granulocyte-monocyte colony stimulating factor					
HCMV	human cytomegalovirus					
HIV	human immunodeficiency virus					
HLA	human leukocyte antigen					
HRP	horse-radish peroxidase					
hsp	heat shock protein					
HSV	herpes simplex virus					
iDC	immature dendritic cells					
IFN	interferon					
IFU	inclusion forming unit					
Ig	immunoglobulin					
iIF	indirect immunofluorescence					
IL	interleukin					
kDa	kilodalton					
LCs	Langerhans dendritic cells					
LPS	lipopolysaccharide					
МНС	major histocompatibility complex					
MIE	major immediate early					
MIEP	major immediate early promoter					
MOI	multiplicity of infection					
nPCR	nested polymerase chain reaction					
PBMCs	peripheral blood mononuclear cells					
PCR	polymerase chain reaction					
PE	phycoerythrin					
PerCP	peridinin-chlorophyll-protein					
SD	standard deviation					
TGF	transforming growth factor					
TLRs	Toll-like receptors					
TNF	tumor necrosis factor					

1. Summary

We investigated the characteristics of acute and chronic infections with *Chlamydophila pneumoniae* (*Cpn*) in mice. BALB/c mice were repeatedly infected with the bacterium and tested during a 1-year period. After primary infection culture positivity or the presence of *Cpn* DNA in the lung of all mice was observed for a period of 14 or 28 days, respectively. In the blood *Cpn* DNA was detected up to 14 days after infection. After re-infections, culture positivity was detected only for 2 days. The persistence of DNA in lungs and blood was shorter (14 days and 2 days). Detection of DNA at late time points after primary or re-infections (10, 18, 49 weeks) indicated persistent state in a few mice. These results provide an evidence for chronic infection after primary or re-infections in humans.

The link between human DCs present in atherosclerotic lesion and certain pathogens, possibly associated with the development of atheromas, is not fully clarified. We examined the interactions of human monocyte-derived immature dendritic cells (iDCs) with *Cpn* and human cytomegalovirus (HCMV). The exponential production of *Cpn* infectious elementary bodies in DCs was not observed. *Cpn* infection induced the maturation and functional activation of DCs, and *Cpn* antigens were present in all of the subpopulations during the maturation process. Chlamydial transcripts of the *16S rRNA*, *groEL-1* and *omcB* genes were expressed, as determined by quantitative real-time PCR, but expression of the *ftsK* gene was limited. DC cultures produced interferon-gamma (IFN- γ), but the presence of IFN- γ in the culture medium was not the major factor that limited the growth of *Cpn*, as was shown by neutralization of the IFN- γ . A cell population identified as producing IFN- γ had no markers for T, B, natural killer, monocyte cells or macrophages, but displayed DC morphology and the expression of specific DC markers, such as CD11c and HLA-DR. These results reveal a persistent *Cpn* infection of DCs with the expression of some, but not cell division-related genes and the production of IFN- γ .

A HCMV strain passaged 10 times in MRC-5 human fibroblast cells failed to express immediate early antigens in iDCs after infection. However, both the early and the late HCMV conditioning medium, harvested from MRC-5 cells at 24 hours or 7-9 days after infection, respectively, induced higher ratio of DCs expressing maturation markers (CD40, CD83, CD86 and HLA-DR) on the surface of the cells. HCMV conditioning medium ultracentrifuged to remove virus particles exhibited a similarly enhanced expression of DC maturation markers. DCs treated with HCMV conditioning medium harvested late after infection increased the percentages of IFN- γ producing autologous CD4+ and CD8+ cells of seropositive donors and stimulated HCMV-specific lymphoproliferative responses. The early HCMV conditioning medium was also able to induce the functional maturation of DCs, as demonstrated by supplementing this medium with a *Cpn* antigen that we have selected as a foreign antigen. Our results contribute to our better understanding of the complex interactions between DCs and the investigated pathogens, and may promote clarification of the mechanisms of immune and inflammatory reactions to acute and chronic *Cpn* and HCMV infections.

2. Introduction

The inability of traditional risk factors such as hypercholesterolemia, hypertension and smoking to explain the incidence of atherosclerosis (AT) in about 50% of the cases prompted a search for additional risk factors involved in the development of the disease. Infectious agents have long been suspected to initiate/contribute to the process of AT (118, 73, 88). It has also been suggested that inflammation, either related to infectious agents or independent from infection, may mediate the atherogenic process (16, 99, 104). Genetic variations of certain host genes or their promoters, such as interleukin (IL) -8, CD14, IL-6, P-selectin and cathepsin G, may also influence the immune response to the pathogens or to other inflammatory stimuli (2, 5, 65).

The involvement of infectious agents in the process of human AT was suggested by the detection of the presence of various infectious agents in human AT lesions (27, 68, 70, 98, 119, 121), by the seroepidemiological data indicating higher rates of seropositivity to these agents in AT patients than in control populations (20, 37, 33, 65, 105, 107) and by the animal studies in which AT lesions similar to human AT lesions were induced in animals infected with human pathogens (12, 21, 53). The most strongly implicated infectious agents are Chlamydophila pneumoniae (Cpn), an obligate intracellular bacterium, and human cytomegalovirus (HCMV), an ubiquitous herpesvirus, both infecting humans early in life and establishing latency in the infected host. Other pathogens, such as Helicobacter pylori, herpes simplex virus (HSV), and certain bacteria causing gingivostomatitis, have also been suggested as agents contributing to the development of the disease (28, 30, 80, 86). It is noteworthy that, whereas Cpn was not present (or only very rarely) in non-atheromatous tissues, HCMV and HSV DNA were also detected in normal areas of the vessel walls (52, 70, 81). Interestingly, *Cpn* was cultured from the coronary arteries of a patient with coronary AT, indicating the presence of live bacteria in the diseased tissues (98). In our study, mouse infected with mouse cytomegalovirus and superinfected with Cpn showed histopathological markers of aorta thickening (21). In our other study, the presence of both Cpn and HCMV DNA was demonstrated in some human carotid plaques (121). The co-incidence of Cpn and HCMV was higher in patients with acute coronary syndromes than in controls as it was revealed by histochemistry (74). These data indicate that double infection with these two pathogens represent a higher risk for the development of AT than infection with either of these pathogens. Some seroepidemiological data have also suggested that HCMV plays a role in the pathogenesis of restenosis after coronary intervention (131).

The cells in the AT lesions that harbor the DNA of these pathogens have not been clearly identified. It is possible that the pathogens infect endothelial and smooth muscle cells of the arterial wall and reside in these cells in a non-replicating form, but these pathogens may well also be present in the monocyte/macrophages and lymphocytes that are components of the AT lesions. Dendritic cells (DCs) deserve special attention, since AT plaques are rich in DCs (14, 15, 76, 124).

However, some reports not confirming an association between AT and infection with *Cpn* or HCMV should also be considered. These results do not find higher rate of the detection of pathogen DNA in atheromatous lesions than in control areas of the vessels (38, 43, 89), or higher antibody levels to the implicated pathogens (61), or to other pathogens in AT patients than in control individuals (125). The negative data may indicate the complex pathomechanism and multifactorial nature (infections, genetic factors, immune responses) of AT. The negative data may also be explained by high rate of infection with *Cpn* and HCMV in certain populations, including the control subjects, and by the not-standardized techniques for the detection of the pathogens.

2.1. Chlamydophila pneumoniae

Chlamydiaceae are obligate intracellular bacteria and several species, such as *Chlamydia trachomatis*, *Chlamydophila psittaci*, and *Chlamydophila pneumoniae* have the ability to infect humans. They cause several forms of infection, ranging from asymptomatic infection to infertility, blindness or pneumonia.

Like all chlamydiae, *Cpn* undergoes a developmental cycle in which two functionally and morphologically distinct bacterial cell types are recognized. The infectious cell type, which is specialized for extracellular survival and transmission, is termed the elementary body (EB). The intracellular, vegetative cell type is called the reticulate body (RB). The developmental cycle is initiated by endocytosis of an EB by an eukaryotic host cell. Chlamydiae remain within an intracellular vacuole, termed an inclusion, for their entire developmental cycle. Shortly after internalization, EBs begin to reorganize and differentiate into RBs, which then begin to multiply by binary fission. Late in the cycle, logarithmic growth ceases as RBs commence to reorganize into EBs, which are released upon lysis of the host cells (103).

Cpn is known to cause a large spectrum of symptoms in the respiratory tract, ranging from an asymptomatic "carriage" state to severe forms of community-acquired pneumonia. *Cpn*-specific antibodies and T cell-mediated immunity develop following *Cpn* infection, but

full protection is not exerted (47). The prevalence of antibodies to Cpn increases from the age of 5 years to 50% by the age of 20 years, and slowly continues to increase among adults, indicating that re-infections are common (69).

Cpn also has a tendency to cause persistent infection (39). Chlamydial persistence has been described as a viable but noncultivable growth stage resulting in a long-term relationship with the infected host cell (8). *In vitro* persistence models have been developed by treating the infected susceptible cells with interferon gamma (IFN- γ), or various antibiotics or by withdrawal of important nutritions from the culture medium (54). These studies suggested alterations in the morphology of chlamydial inclusions (small inclusions containing fewer, but larger RB) and upregulation or downregulation of certain chlamydial genes involved either in DNA replication or cell division during persistence. However, despite the general similarities, significant differences in growth and ultrastructural characteristics have also been reported among different systems or within a given system (54).

Several lines of evidence suggest that persistent *Cpn* infections are involved in the pathogenesis of certain chronic diseases, including atherosclerosis (24), asthma (44) and neuronal diseases such as late-onset Alzheimer's disease (7). Infection of non-respiratory sites by *Cpn* requires evasion from the respiratory tract via the bloodstream. *Cpn* DNA has also been detected in the peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) of a variable percentage of healthy individuals and in patients with cardiovascular disease (18).

The available data on the characteristics of experimental *in vivo* infections (primary and re-infections) in the animal models are incomplete. In previous studies culturable *Cpn* was demonstrated after primary and secondary infection in BALB/c mouse lungs for 17 and 8 days, respectively (94). *Cpn* DNA in the lungs and in PBMCs was described in other mouse strains (31, 32, 83). However, it was not shown how long after infection or re-infections bacterial DNA was present in the blood and what the copy number of *Cpn* was in the lungs and blood. The long term presence of bacterial compounds, especially proteins in the infected tissues might provide a constant stimulus for the cellular elements of the immune systems, including DCs. Such stimuli might provide an explanation for the association of chronic *Cpn* infection with certain chronic inflammatory diseases, such as atherosclerosis.

2.2. Human cytomegalovirus

The human cytomegalovirus (HCMV) species is a member of the cytomegalovirus genus, betaherpesvirinae subfamily, herpesviridae family that may cause infectious mononucleosis, congenital malformations and complications of organ transplantation. The replication of cytomegaloviruses is strongly species-specific, HCMV infects and replicates only in human cells (84).

HCMV infects the majority of the population (50-90%) with the ability to establish a life-long latency in the infected individuals. HCMV periodically reactivates in the latently infected individuals, causing severe diseases in immunocompromised patients. Early epidemiological studies demonstrated the transmission of HCMV by blood products, bone marrow grafts and solid organs. Studies on the separated peripheral blood cell population derived from individuals with HCMV disease or asymptomatically infected individuals suggested that the myeloid lineage of hematopoetic cells, including myeloid progenitors, monocytes and DCs, is an important reservoir for HCMV (45, 71, 93, 116).

HCMV adsorbs to many cell types in which replication does not occur, owing to the block in the transcription of the major immediate early gene (MIE) which is the first set of viral genes expressed in productive infection and in reactivation (84). Productive HCMV infection and reactivation require an ordered cascade of gene expression and are dependent on the expression of the MIE gene products of the MIE72 and MIE86 proteins (MIE1 and MIE2, respectively). The MIE gene products are nuclear phosphoproteins that play a role in regulating the expression of subsequent gene products. Expression of the MIE gene is under the control of the powerful and complex major immediate early promoter (MIEP). The MIEP activity is regulated by cellular and viral proteins acting positively or negatively on the expression of the MIE gene, exhibiting strong cell type specificity in expression. Its activity depends on the presence of appropriate transcription factors in the cells, and is influenced by the modulator region upstream to the enhancer-promoter that confers cell type and differentiation state dependence. The regulatory region extends from 500 bp to 1000 bp and contains cellular factor binding sites (93).

2.3. General properties of myeloid DCs

Dendritic cells (DCs) comprise a family of professional antigen-presenting cells which play a crucial role in initiating an immune response. DCs are continuously produced from hematopoietic stem cells within the bone marrow and divide into subsets characterized by their tissue distribution, morphology, surface markers and functions. The morphology of DCs is unusual: they are irregularly shaped cells that display cell processes. Transmission electronmicroscopic visualization has revealed pleiomorphic nuclei, multivesicular bodies and cytoplasmic protuberances (veils) (50). Subpopulations of human DCs include: two subpopulations in the myeloid lineage, Langerhans cells (LCs) and interstitial DCs, and one in the lymphoid (plasmacytoid) lineage. DCs exist in different functional stages: a maturation process from proliferating DC progenitors through nonproliferating DC precursors and immature, antigen-capturing DCs leading to mature, T cell-stimulatory DCs (75).

Human myeloid DC precursors are present in the bone marrow and in the blood. Immature myeloid DCs (iDCs) are observed in the epidermis (LCs), the dermis, the blood, the interstitial spaces of most tissues (interstitial DCs). After maturation they are present in lymphoid tissues and, in low numbers, in the blood. The most common and convenient source for the *in vitro* isolation and generation of human DCs is the peripheral blood, and especially the blood monocytes of myeloid origin, but DCs have also been generated from other tissues, including the bone marrow, cord blood, thymus, tonsils, skin and synovial fluid (40).

DCs do not divide in culture, even after stimulation with the bacterial cell wall component lipopolysaccharide (LPS) or concanavalin A, or *in vivo*, indicating that they are multipotential end cells with the ability to mature. (78). DCs do not carry stable surface markers, since the DC phenotype changes during their lifetime. The combination of several markers allows a description of a DC subpopulation and its stage of activation/maturation. Since several forms of activation exist, the term activation is usually used to refer to any change from the resting state. The changes can affect the ability of DCs to deliver signals to T cells, and include changes in the expression of surface markers, cytokine production, migratory properties, endocytic activity or morphology. This broad definition allows for the possibility that there may be multiple forms of DC activation with different functional consequences. The molecules expressed by human DCs can be divided into: (1) receptors for antigen uptake, such as Toll-like receptors (TLRs), Fc receptors, CD46, CD150 and C-type lectins , such as DC-specific intracellular adhesion molecule-3-grabbing nonintegrin

(DC-SIGN), (2) migration receptors, such as CD44, chemokine receptors 1, 5, 6 and 7, and CD88, (3) adhesion and co-stimulation molecules, such as CD11a, b and c, CD54, CD58, CD80 (B7.1) and CD86 (B7.2), (4) cytokines, such as IL-6, IL-12, IL-15, IL-18, tumor necrosis factor (TNF) and chemokines, (5) signaling molecules, such as CD40, TNF-R and receptors for other cytokines such as granulocyte-monocyte colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF), IL-1, IL-4, IL-10 and transforming growth factor (TGF)- β , (6) antigen-processing molecules such as MHC class II and CD1a, b and c, (7) other molecules, such as CD83. Human CD83 is a 45-kDa glycoprotein and a member of the Ig superfamily; it is expressed, together with co-stimulatory molecules, such as CD80 and CD86, on functionally mature DCs. CD83 is required for CD4+ T cell generation, regulates T cell proliferation and increases the proportion of CD8+ T cells. (36, 50, 78, 114).

The most unique function of DCs is their ability to prime naive T cells, i.e. to stimulate a primary immune response, while macrophages and other antigen-presenting cells are involved mainly in the expansion of activated T cells. Thus, DCs mostly circulate in the blood in precursor forms, enter the peripheral tissues as immature DCs, where they capture microbial or other antigens by pinocytosis, macropinocytosis, receptor-mediated endocytosis or phagocytosis, then migrate to the lymphoid tissues and, after maturation, present antigenic peptides in context with MHC I or MHC II molecules (cross-presentation) to the circulating T cells. Activated T cells further induce terminal DC maturation. B lymphocytes can recognize native antigens directly, but DCs also influence B cell proliferation, differentiation and isotype switching (29, 41, 91). However, DCs can present not only foreign antigens, but also self-antigens. Two mechanisms exist to prevent the immune system from attacking the self-components: central and peripheral tolerance, both of which are controlled and maintained by DCs (123).

The fate of pathogens inside the DCs is also diverse. Influenza viruses replicate poorly, but express viral proteins in DCs, eliciting protective immune responses (11). Virulent *Salmonella typhimurium* bacterium is killed in the DCs (100) and the growth of *Chlamydia trachomatis* is aberrant (79). Human immundeficiency virus (HIV) can infect productively the immature DCs which serve as an efficient transport vehicle for the virus. HIV prevent DCs to stimulate T cells, but mature DCs do not support the replication of HIV-1 (66). Measles can replicate in DCs eliciting protective immune responses but cause immunsuppression against other pathogens (66). Some pathogens, such as herpes simplex virus, vaccinia virus can replicate in DCs downregulating MHC-I and MHC-II, thus avoiding presentation of microbial antigens to T cells (87). In some cases e.g. HCMV, EBV, influenza,

vaccinia, HSV-1, the neighboring uninfected DCs undergo maturation upon cross-presentation of viral antigens (3, 19, 72). DCs can provide a safe asylum for several viruses, e.g. the DC system hosts latent HCMV and human herpesvirus 8 (45, 101). Some chronic infections, such as HSV, trigger autoimmunity by inducing inflammation and expression of co-stimulatory molecules.

It is of special interest that mononuclear cells, including DCs, exist in the intima of the carotid arteries of children, examined at the age of 8 weeks to 10 years, at sites subjected to major hemodynamic stress and predisposed to the development of atherosclerosis (124). Additionally, inflammatory activity represented by activated T lymphocytes, DCs, macrophages and a strongly increased MHC II expression in the intima has been found in all arterial specimens at areas predisposed to atherosclerosis in individuals aged 15-34 years, with no clinical symptoms of cardiovascular disease, indicating the involvement of DCs and other immune cells in the early pathogenesis of atherosclerosis (82). Immune cells, i.e. macrophages, DCs, T and B lymphocytes and mast cells, are common in the plaques, where T cells are activated by local antigens presented by DCs and macrophages. Since a heterogenous population of T cells with heterogenous T cell receptors is found in the lesions, it is likely that several antigens, including autoantigens, are present, and can be presented by several HLA alleles. The candidate antigens/autoantigens (not excluding others) are *Cpn*, HCMV, oxidized low density lipoprotein, heat shock protein 60 (hsp60) and β 2-glycoprotein Ib (48).

2.4. The interaction of DCs with Chlamydophila pneumoniae

The interactions of monocytes or monocyte-derived DCs or macrophages with *Cpn* are not well understood. The presence of the organism has been detected in cultured human monocytes or monocyte-derived macrophages for up to 120 h after *in vitro* infection, with no evidence of multiplication and with the gradual diminution of chlamydial antigens (127). On the other hand, it has been reported that infectious particles and chlamydial transcripts may be detected in human monocyte-derived DCs at various intervals, up to 24 days after *in vitro* infection (126). However, no quantification was applied in this study, thus sufficient information about bacterial growth in DCs has not been provided. In addition, the *Cpn* bacterium and recombinant *Cpn* hsp60, but not *Cpn* hsp10, induced human DC maturation, as assessed by immunophenotypic analysis of surface molecules and the production of regulatory cytokines (6, 126). The phenotype of DC subsets that harbor *Cpn* antigens during the maturation process has not been determined.

IFN- γ has been considered to be a product of T cells and natural killer (NK) cells, but, it was recently reported that, with appropriate stimulation, subpopulations of murine DCs can produce IFN- γ (26). Human monocyte-derived DC cultures stimulated by *Salmonella* (96) or *Mycobacterium* (35) produced IFN- γ , but – to my best knowledge - evidence at the single cell level for human DCs as sources of IFN- γ production has only been provided for *Mycobacterium*-stimulated DCs (35).

Cpn DNA and antigens have been reportedly present in a high percentage of the cellular components of atherosclerotic plaques, including DCs, but only rarely in the normal areas of vessel walls (14). *Cpn* co-localizes with DCs in temporal artery biopsies from patients with giant cell arteritis (122).

2.5. The interaction of DCs with HCMV

Several *in vitro* studies have indicated that the ability of HCMV to replicate in monocyte-derived macrophages is dependent on the state of cellular differentiation. The infection of unstimulated monocytes resulted in the failure of productive virus replication; the block in the virus replication was at the level of the transcriptional or posttranscriptional steps of the expression of the MIE gene (67, 109). Differentiation of monocytes by concanavalin A or allogenic stimulation into macrophages resulted in permissive HCMV infection *in vitro*, but interestingly, reactivation of latent HCMV was shown only in allogenically stimulated monocyte-derived macrophages (112).

Although the role of monocytes/macrophages in the pathogenesis of HCMV infection is well established, few data are available concerning HCMV infection in DCs. HCMV DNA was recently detected in a small percentage of DCs and myeloid cell progenitors of healthy seropositive individuals, and it was suggested that these cells harbor latent HCMV (45). Initially, HCMV binds to the heparan sulfate receptor on the DCs, and the receptors on the DCs to which HCMV binds in the second step of adsorption are suggested to be DC-SIGN or its homolog DC-SIGNR, and the HCMV envelope glycoprotein B is the viral ligand of this receptor (46). HCMV strains adapted to endothelial cells productively infect human DCs, but strains adapted to fibroblasts do not (102); however, it is probably not the HCMV adsorption step that is responsible for the differences in the outcome of viral infection.

Endothelial cell-adapted HCMV not only replicates in DCs, but in infected cells the virus interferes with the maturation and antigen-presenting function of DCs, as observed by downregulation of the MHC class I and II molecules, co-stimulatory molecules, and decreased influenza virus-specific cytotoxic T lymphocyte (CTL) activity and T cell

proliferation. However, in the neighboring HCMV antigen-negative cells of the culture, the expressions of co-stimulatory and HLA-I and II molecules were upregulated, indicating that, in the absence of viral infection, bystander DC activation may occur through the binding of viral products or soluble factors (85).

On the other hand, DCs co-cultured with human fibroblast cells infected with a fibroblast-adapted HCMV strain (AD169) were nonpermissive for HCMV infection but they did induce HCMV-pp65 and MIE antigen-specific T cell responses. The HCMV-infected fibroblasts were not apoptotic, suggesting a mechanism other than apoptosis in the initiation of cross-presentation (115). Interestingly, it was also suggested that DC maturation, including changes in the expression of the CD83 molecule, occurs in the presence of an infected-cell-conditioned medium, indicating the presence of stimulatory molecules in the conditioned medium of the infected cells (4). Since cultured human DCs can take up and present soluble antigens (106), it is possible that not stimulatory molecules, but soluble HCMV antigens released by the infected cells and present in the conditioned medium induced the maturation of the DCs. The latter possibility is not likely, however, since no IFN-γ production of T cells following co-culturing with stimulated DCs was observed in this CD83 expression was somewhat higher on DCs treated assay. The with infected-cell-conditioned medium obtained early (24-48 h) than on DCs treated with such medium obtained late (72 h), and the secretion of transforming growth factor $\beta 1$ was suggested to be responsible for the inhibition of the enhanced expression of CD83 by the late medium (4).

3. Aims

Our research group has investigated the development of AT in relation with infections and inflammation in humans and mouse model (12, 20, 21, 22, 51, 62, 65, 95, 119, 120, 121).

My work has concentrated on the biology and immunology of repeated *Cpn* infections in mice, and the *in vitro* interactions of human DCs with *Cpn* or HCMV infections (Annex 1, 63, 64, Annex 2, Annex 3).

Specifically,

- 1. Using a mouse model we addressed the question as to what extent *Cpn* replicates and develops bacterial persistence after primary and re-infections.
- 2. Our aim was to determine the growth characteristics of *Cpn* in human DCs and the cell types that harbor *Cpn* antigens during the DC maturation process. We also planned quantitative the measurement of the mRNA expression of critical *Cpn* genes in the DCs so as to characterize the state of chlamydial infection in these cells. We additionally raised the question of whether IFN- γ is produced in DC cultures in response to *Cpn* stimuli, possibly modulating the production of infectious progeny by DCs, and analyzed the cellular source of IFN- γ in the DC culture.
- 3. We raised the question whether a recent HCMV isolate (HCMV-Oslo) which has been passaged in MRC-5 cells 10 times, could replicate in DCs, and whether the infection of iDCs with this strain would modulate the differentiation of iDCs as measured by the expression of maturation signals, and functions, such as the ability to stimulate T lymphocytes. We also aimed to study whether a HCMV-infected cell conditioning medium (HCMV conditioning medium) obtained early (24 h) or late (7-9 days) after the infection of MRC-5 cells would similarly modulate the expression of these maturation markers and the functions of DCs, and whether viral particles are necessary for the modulation.

4. Materials and Methods

4.1. Preparation of Cpn inoculum

Cpn strain TW-183 was purchased from the American Type Culture Collection, and was propagated in McCoy cells in Modified Eagle Medium (Sigma), supplemented with 10% fetal calf serum, 0.5% glucose, 0.3 mg L-glutamine, 4 mM HEPES and 25 µg/ml gentamycin. Two hours after infection, the medium was supplemented with 1 µg/ml cycloheximide. Infected cells were harvested on day 3 or 4 and were disrupted by two cycles of freeze-thawing and ultrasonication. After centrifugation at 500g for 10 min to remove cell debris, the bacteria were concentrated by high-speed centrifugation at 30.000g for 30 min. Pellets were resuspended in sucrose-phosphate-glutamic acid buffer. The partially purified and concentrated elementary bodies (EBs) were aliquoted and stored at -75 °C until use. A mock stock suspension was prepared from uninfected McCoy cell monolayers processed in the same way as the infected cells. The titer of the infectious EBs was determined by the inoculation of serial dilutions of the EB suspension onto HEp-2 monolayers, and after 48 h the cells were fixed with acetone and stained in an indirect immunofluorescence (IF) assay with a monoclonal antibody to Cpn major outer membrane protein (DAKO) and anti-mouse IgG (Fab-specific) FITC-conjugate (Sigma). The number of Cpn inclusion-forming units (IFU) was counted under a Leitz UV microscope (22).

4.2. Animal model

Six to 8-week-old female BALB/c mice were inoculated intranasally one, two or three times under mild anaesthesia (pentobarbital sodium) with 7.5 x 10^5 IFUs of *Cpn* in a volume of 30 µl, or with the same volume of a mock preparation (McCoy cell preparation). Mice receiving a single inoculation were anesthetized and sacrificed, and specimens were taken 1 and 2 days and 1, 2, 4, 8, 10, 16, 18, 24, 36 and 49 weeks after the first inoculation. One group of mice received a second inoculation at week 8, and specimens were taken 1 and 2 days and 1, 2, 4 and 8 weeks later. A further group of mice received a third inoculation 16 weeks after the first one, and samples were taken 1 and 2 days and 1, 2, 4, 8, 20, 28 and 33 weeks later. Three to seven *Cpn*-inoculated mice were sacrificed at one time point, except at weeks 36 and 49, when only one or two mice, respectively, were sacrificed from the group inoculated only once. Two of the mock-inoculated mice were sacrificed at one time point, except at weeks 20 and 33, when only one mouse was sacrificed from the group that received three inoculations.

Heparinised blood samples were collected by heart puncture for PCR analysis. The lungs were removed and homogenized mechanically in 2 ml of sucrose-phosphate-glutamic acid buffer for PCR, cultivation of bacteria and cytokine measurements.

4.3. Culturing of Cpn from the lungs

Lung homogenates from individual mice were centrifuged (10 min, 400g), serial dilutions of the supernatants were inoculated onto McCoy cell monolayer and the titer (IFU/ml) of *Cpn* was determined as described for the preparation of the *Cpn* inoculum.

4.4. Detection of Cpn DNA in the lungs and blood

DNA was extracted from the whole blood, lung and spleen of the mice with a Wizard Genomic DNA purification kit (Promega).

In nested PCR (nPCR) Cpn ompA gene specific primer pairs were used. The sequences of follows: F: primer pairs as Cpn MOMP outer: were 5'-TTACAAGCCTTGCCTGTAGG-3', R: 5'-GCGATCCCAAATGTTTAAGGC-3'; MOMP inner: F: 5'-TTATTAATTGATGGTACAATA-3', Cpn R: 5'-ATCTACGGCAGTAGTATAGT-3'. The nPCR conditions with outer primer pairs were as follows: after initial denaturation 3 min at 95 °C, 15 amplification cycles for 30 s at 95 °C, 30 s at 50 °C and 60 s at 72 °C followed by 20 amplification cycles for 30 s at 95 °C, 30 s at 55 °C and 60 s at 72 °C. The nPCR conditions with inner primer pair was the following: initial denaturation 3 min at 95 °C, followed by 35 amplification cycles for 30 s at 95 °C, 30 s at 55 °C and 60 s at 72 °C. The final extension of both primer pairs was 5 min at 72 °C. DNA from the blood of individual mice was subjected to 4 replicate PCR runs. The DNA from the lungs and spleen was tested in a three and a single replicate PCR reactions, respectively. The presence of PCR inhibitors in the samples was excluded by the amplification of mouse β -actin from each sample in a simple PCR. False-positive reactions were highly improbable, since all of the PCR-negative controls (every fifth reaction) and samples from mock-inoculated mice were negative. Samples were considered positive when at least 1 of the nPCR replicates was positive.

Real-time PCR was performed as described in Section 4.12. The limit of detectability was 6.7×10^2 copy numbers/ml. For each sample analyzed, the relative number of *Cpn* genome equivalents was established. The lungs obtained from a mock-infected mouse and spiked *in vitro* with *Cpn* at one inoculation dose showed a copy number of 1.2×10^9 /ml.

4.5. Preparation of HCMV conditioning media

The HCMV strain Oslo was isolated in human fibroblast cells at the Institute of Medical Microbiology, Rikshospitalet University Hospital, Oslo, Norway (56), and provided by Dr. Miklos Degre. For the preparation of HCMV conditioning medium, a human fibroblast culture, MRC-5 (Coriel, USA) were infected at a multiplicity of infection (MOI) of 0.1. After adsorption for 1 h, the monolayers were washed and fresh medium was added. The medium was collected from the infected cultures on day 1 (early HCMV conditioning medium) and fresh medium was added to the cultures. To prepare the late HCMV conditioning medium, the culture medium was removed on day 7, fresh medium was added and collected on day 9 (late HCMV conditioning medium). The media were clarified from the cell debris by centrifugation (800g, 10 min), aliquoted and stored at -70 °C. Early and late mock conditioning media were obtained from uninfected MRC-5 cells in a similar way. Virus particle-poor conditioning media were prepared by ultracentrifugation (1 h, 100,000 g) following low-speed clarification of the conditioning media. The infectious virus titer was determined by plaque titration. The titer of the late conditioning medium before ultracentrifugation was $1-2 \times 10^7$ plaque forming units/ml. No infectious particles were detected in the ultracentrifuged, undiluted supernatants of the late conditioning medium by plaque formation during the 14-day observation period of the inoculated MRC-5 cells, using 200 µl/well inoculum in 5 parallels, indicating less than 1 infectious particle/ml in these preparations. In addition, labeling of MRC-5 cells at 48 h after exposure to the ultracentrifuged undiluted late conditioning medium with a monoclonal antibody specific for HCMV-MIE antigen (Imagen CMV; Dako) in an IF assay, revealed no cells expressing the HCMV-MIE antigen.

4.6. Preparation of DC cultures

PBMCs were isolated by Ficoll-Paque PLUS (Amersham) density gradient centrifugation of buffy coats obtained from healthy blood donors. The HCMV or *Cpn* serostatus of the donors was determined by an IgG ELISA (DADE Behring, or NovaTec Immunodiagnostica, respectively). DCs were generated from blood monocytes by the adherence method (106, 115). The nonadherent fraction of PBMCs was collected and cryopreserved until use. The adherent cells were maintained in RPMI 1640 (Sigma) containing 10% fetal bovine serum (Sigma). After 24 h, the loosely adherent and detached cells were collected and seeded in culture medium supplemented with 800 U/ml recombinant

human GM-CSF and 1000 U/ml recombinant human IL-4 (R&D Systems Inc.); these cytokines were added to the cells every 2-3 days. At day 7 the purity of the iDCs was about 90%, as determined by an IF test with the lineage cocktail and flow cytofluorometry.

4.7. Detection of maturation markers in DCs

To assess the expression of surface molecules on the DCs, 1-2 x 10⁵ DCs were labeled with antibodies as recommended by the manufacturers. The following antibodies and fluorescent reagents were used: CD14-PE, HLA-DR-PerCP, CD11c-APC (BD Pharmingen), CD1a-PE (DAKO), CD86-PE and CD83-APC (Caltag). To exclude the presence of T and B lymphocytes, NK cells, monocytes and macrophages in the population gated for DCs, a lineage cocktail containing FITC-labeled antibodies specific for CD3, CD19, CD20, CD56, CD14 and CD16 molecules (BD Pharmingen) was included in the antibody mixture. Maturation markers on the activated DCs were determined by three- or four-color IF cell-surface staining after gating forward and side scatter by flow cytofluorometry, or by staining with the lineage cocktail. For cytofluorometry, 10.000 events were acquired by live gating on a FACS Calibur (Becton Dickinson) and analyzed with CELLQuest Pro software. The percentages of positive cells and the fluorescence intensities of the investigated markers (mean channel values) were compared.

4.8. Infection of DCs with Cpn

On day 7 of the DCs preparation, the nonadherent and loosely adherent immature DCs (iDCs) were collected, counted, centrifuged, resuspended and seeded in 24-well plates at a density of 6-7 x 10^5 cells/well. The iDCs were infected with *Cpn* at an MOI of 2 IFU/cell, unless otherwise stated in the Results and Discussion section, or with the same volume of mock stock (control cultures), then centrifuged at 600g for 45 min at 25 °C. After centrifugation, the medium was gently changed to RPMI-1640 containing 4 mg/ml glucose and 25 µg/ml gentamicin. Every 4th day, half of the supernatant was replaced with fresh medium. DC surface markers were tested on days 1, 7 and 10 after initiation of the cultures. The viability of cells with DC morphology was determined by staining with propidium iodide (10 µg/ml) immediately before flow cytofluorometry analysis. A MOI of 2 was used in most of the experiments, as a compromise between a higher rate of infection, but impaired viability of the DCs at higher MOI values. At an MOI of 2, the viability of the *Cpn*-infected DCs gradually decreased from 72% (4 hours) to 20% (6 days), while that of the mock

infected DCs decreased from 81% (4 hours) to 48% (6 days) after infection (donor 141, with similar results using DCs of 6 additional donors).

4.9. Detection of Cpn antigens in DCs

The presence of *Cpn* antigens in the DCs was determined by direct surface staining of cells with antibodies to CD83, CD86 and HLA-DR, and then, after fixation and blockade of the nonspecific binding with rabbit serum and permeabilization with 0.1% saponin, the cells were stained with *Cpn*-positive human serum and FITC-labeled anti-human conjugate (DAKO). The results were read by flow cytofluorometry.

4.10. Determination of Cpn infectivity in DCs

DCs were harvested at different time points, and serial dilutions of the cells lysed into their culture medium (three freeze-thaw cycles and sonication) were inoculated onto HEp-2 cell monolayers and the titer (IFU/ml) of *Cpn* was determined as described for the preparation of *Cpn* inoculum.

4.11. Stimulation of CD4+ and CD8+ lymphocytes by DCs – two experimental approaches

We used two experimental approches to reveal the ability of DCs to stimulate T lymphocytes.

The lymphoproliferative response was assessed by determining the frequency of CD4+ and CD8+ cells incorporating bromodeoxyuridine (BrdU) by using a BrdU labeling kit. Briefly, the iDCs were treated with HCMV or with *Cpn* or with mock preparations for 3 days, then thoroughly washed with phosphate buffer solution (activated DCs). One million autologuous lymphocytes were incubated for 5 days with 5 x 10^4 activated DCs. BrdU was added 18 h before harvesting. The incorporation of BrdU was measured by using anti-CD4-PerCP, anti-CD8-PE and anti-BrdU-FITC antibodies (all from BD Pharmingen) in three-color IF and flow cytofluorometry according to the manufacturer's protocol. A subset of lymphocytes was directly stimulated with HCMV or *Cpn* or mock preparation without the presence of DCs, and the percentages of CD4+ or CD8+ cells were subtracted from the data obtained following the coculturing of the lymphocytes with activated DCs.

The IFN- γ production of CD4+ and CD8+ lymphocytes was determined with an IFN- γ secretion assay as suggested by the manufacturer (MACS Secretion Assays for Human Cells, Miltenyi Biotec). Briefly, 10⁶ autologuous lymphocytes were cocultured with 5 x 10⁴

activated DCs for 6 h then the percentage of IFN- γ producing CD4+ and CD8+ cells were determined according to manufacturer's instruction using anti-IFN- γ -FITC and anti-CD4-PerCP or anti-CD8-PE antibodies and the three-color IF; the assay was read by cytofluorometry. Similarly to the BrdU-incorporation experiments, a subset of lymphocytes were directly stimulated with the HCMV or mock conditioning medium without the presence of DCs, and the percentages of CD4+ or CD8+ lymphocytes producing IFN- γ were subtracted from the data obtained following the coculturing of lymphocytes with activated DCs.

4.12. Expression of mRNA of chlamydial genes in DC cultures as determined by real-time PCR

Infected cells were collected at different time points, washed and frozen at -75 °C until isolation with a High Pure RNA Isolation Kit (Roche), followed by DNase treatment with deoxyribonuclease I (Sigma), according to the manufacturers' instructions. The absence of bacterial DNA was confirmed by real-time PCR specific for the chlamydial *16S rRNA* gene. Reverse transcription reactions were performed with the Enhanced Avian First Strand Synthesis Kit (Sigma). The expression profiles of some of the chlamydial genes (*16S rRNA*, *omcB*, *groEL-1* and *ftsK*) at different time points after infection were investigated. In order to measure the cDNA copy number of these genes, nested primer pairs for the *16S rRNA*, *groEL-1* and *omcB* were designed by using the DNA Lasergene program (DNASTAR Inc), BLAST search and synthesized (Integrated DNA Technologies Inc). The inner primers were used for the real-time quantitative PCR: *16S rRNA*: F: 5'-AAA GCT AGC CCC AGT TCG GAT TGT-3', R: 5'-CAT GAT GTG ACG GGC GGT GTG-3'; *groEL-1*: F: 5'-AAA GCC GTA AAA GTT GTT GAT-3', R: 5'-ACG CAT TCT TGA GTT TCT GAA TT-3'; *omcB*: F: 5'-GTG ATG GGA AAT TAG TCT GG-3', R: 5'-ATC CTG TGT TCA CTA CTT CG-3'. The *ftsK*-specific inner primers were described earlier (23).

Amplicon standards were generated by amplifying genomic *Cpn* DNA with the outer primers: *16S rRNA*: F: 5'-GCA ACG AGC GCA ACC CTT ATC-3', R: 5'-CAT CCC AGT CAT CAG CCT CAC CTT-3'; *groEL-1*: F: 5'-CAG GCG ACG GAA CTA CAA CAG C-3', R: 5'-TGA TTA AAA GAG GGC GTC CAG ATT-3'; *omcB*: F: 5'-TAT GAC AGC GAA GAA GGT TAG A-3', R: 5'-TAC AGT TAC GTT ACG GGC AAT AG-3'; and *ftsK* (23).

Amplicons were purified with the PCR Clean-up Kit (V-gene Biotechnology Ltd.), DNA concentrations were measured with a spectrophotometer (Perkin Elmer Lambda UV/VIS), and the copy numbers were calculated and standard curves generated from serial dilutions of the amplicons. The LightCycler real-time PCR system (Roche) and the LightCycler FastStart DNA Master SYBR Green I kit were used according to the manufacturer's instructions. The minimal template concentration which consequently gave positive PCR results was 2-20 copies/ μ l of cDNAs. The conditions of the real-time PCR were as follows: initial denaturation and enzyme activation for 10 min at 95 °C, followed by 50 amplification cycles for 3 s at 95 °C, 8 s at 57-63 °C (depending on the primer pairs) and 12 s at 72 °C. Melting curve analysis and gel electrophoresis were used to determine the specificity of the PCR products. The mean cDNA copy number obtained for each gene was divided by the corresponding mean *16S rRNA* value to standardize for the number of metabolically active chlamydial bodies present in each sample (relative copy number) as described earlier (97).

4.13. IFN-γ production in DC cultures

To assess the production of IFN- γ protein in infected DCs, two experimental approaches were used. One was to measure the cytokine level in the supernatants of *Cpn*-infected DC cultures by ELISA (OptEIA; BD Pharmingen) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The sensitivity of the IFN- γ measurement was 9.4 pg/ml. IFN- γ was neutralized by supplementing the culture medium with 20 µl/ml of an anti-human IFN- γ monoclonal antibody (Serotec) for 5 days. The neutralization was confirmed by the ELISA detection of <9.4 pg/ml IFN- γ in the antibody-treated cultures.

In the other approach, the presence of IFN- γ inside the DCs was determined by IF and flow cytofluorometry. Briefly, GolgiPlug (BD Pharmingen, 10 µg/10⁶ cells) was added 6 h before harvesting DCs to prevent the release of cytokine. After collecting and washing, the cells were stained with the lineage cocktail and antibodies to the CD11c and HLA-DR surface molecules, and the cells were then fixed with paraformaldehyde, permeabilized with 0.5% saponin and stained with PE-labeled mouse anti-human IFN- γ antibody (BD Pharmingen).

4.14. Treatment of DCs with HCMV preparations

On day 7 of the DCs preparation, nonadherent cells (iDCs) were collected, counted, centrifuged, resuspended in HCMV or mock conditioning medium, without or with TNF- α (50 ng/ml), or in the ultracentrifuged supernatant of the HCMV or mock conditioning media, and seeded in 24-well plates at a density of 7-8 x 10⁵ cells/well. Next day a half volume of fresh medium was added to the cells. Surface markers were tested on days 1, 7 and 10 after

initiation of the DC cultures (see section 4.7), and the functions of DCs were tested on day 10 (see section 4.11).

4.15. Detection of HCMV antigens in DCs

The presence of HCMV-MIE antigens in the DCs was examined by IF microscopy, using cytospin preparations of infected DCs that were fixed in acetone and stained with the FITC-labelled anti-MIE monoclonal antibody (Imagen CMV, DAKO).

5. Results and Discussion

5.1. Cpn growth in mice following repeated infection with Cpn

5.1.1. Detection of live bacteria in the lung

In order to establish a mouse model for chronic *Cpn*-infection, BALB/c mice were inoculated intranasally with *Cpn* or with the same volume of the mock preparation and the primary infection was followed by two re-inoculations at 8-week intervals. The mice showed signs of sickness, ruffled fur and a decreased body weight from day 3 to day 14 after the primary infection. These symptoms were less pronounced and shorter-lasting after the second infection, and were absent after the third one. All of the mice recovered after the infections. Viable bacteria were cultured from the lungs of mice on days 2, 7 and 14 after the primary inoculation, resulting in the peak titer on day 7 post-infection [geometric mean (GM) 6.9×10^4 IFU/lung] (Fig. 1). By week 4 and at later time points after inoculations, no viable *Cpn* could be recovered (not shown). The numbers of bacteria were similar on day 2 after both re-infections to those on day 2 after the primary inoculation, but as a sign of significant protection against the infection, culturable *Cpn* was cleared from the lungs by day 7 after the re-inoculations (Fig.1).



Fig. 1. Recovery of culturable *Cpn* from the lungs of mice after 1, 2 or 3 *Cpn* inoculations. Lung homogenates were inoculated onto McCoy cell monolayers and chlamydial inclusions were detected by iIF using MOMP-specific monoclonal and FITC-labelled secondary antibodies. Bars denote GM *Cpn* titers in the lung homogenates of 3-5 mice. BD: below detectability. Day 2: \Box ; Day 7: \blacksquare ; Day 14: \blacksquare .

5.1.2. Detection and quantification of bacterial DNA in the lung, blood and spleen

After the primary infection, Cpn DNA was amplified by ompA-specific nPCR from the lungs of all mice from day 2 to 4 weeks, and the number of PCR-positive mice started to decline at 8 weeks. After the second and third challenge inoculations, the frequency of PCR-positivity of the lungs began to decrease at 2 weeks (Table 1). To confirm the presence and to quantify the Cpn genomes in the samples, the copy number of the chlamydial groEL-1 gene that is present in one copy in a single operon in the Cpn genome, was determined by real-time PCR in samples positive by nPCR. On day 7, the number of genome equivalents was 100-fold higher after the primary inoculation and about 100-fold lower after the second and third inoculations than on day 1. However, bacterial genomes were still present in a number of $5 \times 10^2 - 7.8 \times 10^3$ in 14 of the 25 mouse lungs tested 4-8 weeks after the infections. Cpn DNA, tested in 4 replicates by nPCR, appeared in the blood as early as 1-2 days after the primary and the repeated infections. All of the blood samples were nPCR-positive 1 week after the primary infection, and 2 days after the second infection; only 1 of 3 mice was nPCR-positive on days 1 and 2 after the third inoculation. At 2 weeks after the primary infection, 2 of 5 mice were nPCR-positive, as was 1 of 5 mice after the re-infections. In the blood the maximum copy numbers were similar after all three inoculations $(1.0 \times 10^4 - 4 \times 10^4/\text{ml})$ (Table 1).

DNA was cleared from the lungs of all mice by week 10 post-infection; however, 1 of 5 mice was PCR-positive in the lung at 24 weeks after the primary infection, and 2 of the 21 tested lungs were positive at 20 and 33 weeks after the third inoculation, at a copy number of 2 x 10^3 -3 x 10^3 /ml suspension (not shown). In some mice left without a re-challenge, *Cpn* DNA was still detectable in the blood at later time points; 3 of 18 tested mice carried *Cpn* DNA in their blood at 10, 18, and 49 weeks post-infection, at a copy number of 1 x 10^3 - 5.5 10^4 /ml (not shown), demonstrating that a small proportion of the animals carry the bacterium in the blood for a long time. *Cpn* DNA was amplified intermittently from the spleen, only in the acute phase of infection (not shown).

Time ofter	Number of in	oculations				
post	1		2		3	
infection	Lung	Blood	Lung	Blood	Lung	blood
	(2+/3)	(1+/3)	(3+/3)	(0+/3)	(3+/3)	(1+/3)
1d	3.8×10^7	$< 6.7 \text{ x } 10^2$	$5.4 \ge 10^6$		$5.6 \ge 10^6$	7.0×10^3
	$\pm 2.1 \text{ x } 10^7$		$\pm 3.2 \text{ x } 10^{6}$		$\pm 4.0 \ x \ 10^{6}$	
	(3+/3)	(2+/3)	(3+/3)	(3+/3)	(3+/3)	(1+/3)
2d	1.7 x 10 ⁹	4.3×10^3	6.3×10^7	$1.0 \ge 10^4$	1.6×10^7	$1.0 \ge 10^4$
	$\pm 5.6 \times 10^{8}$	$\pm 2.7 \text{ x } 10^3$	$\pm 5.5 \text{ x } 10^7$	$\pm 8.2 \times 10^{3}$	$\pm 1.2 \text{ x } 10^{7}$	
	(3+/3)	(3+/3)	(3+/3)	(0+/3)	(3+/3)	(0+/3)
1w	3.8 x 10 ⁹	$< 6.7 \text{ x } 10^2$	$5.6 \ge 10^4$		$7.6 \ge 10^4$	
	$\pm 2.0 \times 10^{9}$		$\pm 5.4 \text{ x } 10^4$		\pm 7.1 x 10 ⁴	
	(5+/5)	(2+/5)	(4+/5)	(1+/5)	(3/5)	(1+/5)
2w	$1.5 \ge 10^7$	2.8×10^4	1.8×10^3	$< 6.7 \text{ x } 10^2$	1.2×10^3	$4.0 \ge 10^4$
	$\pm 9.2 \text{ x } 10^{6}$	$\pm 2.4 \text{ x } 10^4$	$\pm 1.0 \text{ x } 10^3$		$\pm 1.0 \text{ x } 10^3$	
	(5+/5)	(0+/5)	(1+/5)	(0+/5)	(3+/5)	(0+/5)
4 w	3.8×10^3		$5.0 \ge 10^2$		2.2×10^3	
	$\pm 1.2 \text{ x } 10^3$				$\pm 3.8 \times 10^{3}$	
	(4+/5)	(0+/5)	(1+/5)	(0+/5)	N.D.	(0+/5)
8w	7.8×10^3		$1.0 \ge 10^3$			
	$\pm 8.9 \text{ x } 10^3$					

Table 1. Number of lung and blood samples positive by nPCR and number of genome copies/ml in the samples tested positive by nPCR after 1, 2 or 3 inoculations of mice. The number of lung and blood samples tested positive by *omp* A-specific nPCR/the total number of tested samples are shown in parenthesis. The number of genome equivalents was determined by *groEL-1*-specific real-time PCR; the numbers indicate the mean copy numbers \pm SD of *Cpn* chromosomes in 1 ml of lung or blood samples of the nPCR positive mice. N.D. = not done.

In our mouse model, the 2-month periods between the 3 inoculations allowed the mice to recover fully from the clinical signs of the disease; they therefore simulate the possible re-infection frequency in people, since epidemics generally occur every 4-6 years (90). The relatively low inoculation dose of *Cpn* might be closer to those in natural human infections than the much higher doses used for inoculation of mice in some other studies (13,

25, 129). In our model, similarly as reported earlier (60, 94), viable bacteria were eliminated from the lungs more rapidly after re-infection than after the first infection. However, the partial protection remained at the same level after the second re-challenge, thus the immune response boosted by the first re-infection was not effective enough to prevent productive infection in the lungs. Most *Cpn* infections in adults are re-infections and re-infected patients have a milder disease than those with a primary infection (117), although more severe re-infections are observed in older patients (34). Our results showed that the clearance of *Cpn* DNA from the lungs was far less complete than that of viable bacteria, indicating a tendency of *Cpn* to persist in the lung long after infection. Long-term carriage was observed in a few mice. The higher number of genome equivalents than IFUs in the lung suggests the presence of non-infectious bacterial particles in the inoculum, and perhaps also their production in the lungs.

The effects of *Cpn* infection are not limited to the respiratory tract. Infected macrophages in the inflammatory infiltrate of the lung and the dissemination of *Cpn* into the spleen and heart after intranasal inoculation have been reported (130). *Cpn* DNA in the PBMCs was detected in mice after a single infection but not after repeated inoculations (83). In our study the rate of nPCR positivity and the number of genome equivalents declined faster after the second and third challenges than after the first inoculation. However, we were also able to demonstrate *Cpn* DNA in the blood intermittently at later time points. As far as we are aware, the quantification of DNA in the blood after primary and re-infections and during persistency in animal models has not been documented earlier.

Variable proportions of apparently healthy blood donors have been reported to carry *Cpn* DNA in their blood (111). In another study a standard curve of the dilutions of EBs indicated that the range of bacterial levels in the human blood samples was 3-179 bacteria/ml blood, though the number of non-infectious particles was not included in the calculation, thus the precise number of genome equivalents in humans is not known (58).

In addition to the determination of the *Cpn* genome equivalents during acute and chronic infections, the level of histamine, IFN- γ , IL-6, *Cpn* antibodies including chlamydial heat-shock protein antibodies, as well as the number of IFN- γ -producing splenocytes were monitored in the infected and the reinfected mice (Annex 1). However, for the sake of a concise summary of the relevant data, these results are not included in the Thesis.

5.2. Interactions of DCs with Cpn

5.2.1. Infectious EBs in the infected DCs

To determine the production of infectious EBs in DCs, iDCs were infected with *Cpn* at an MOI of 0.5-3 and examined for the number of infectious particles by inoculation of serial dilutions of the DC lysates onto HEp-2 cells. As controls, susceptible HEp-2 cells were also infected at an MOI of 1, and the production of EBs was similarly determined. Figure 2 demonstrates that infectious bacterial particles were present in all of the DC lysates up to 24-48 h after inoculation, but the number of these particles decreased after infection, with no detectability (3 donors), or with the presence of a low level (10-50 IFU/ml) of infectious particles 72 and 96 h after infection (2 donors), regardless of the MOI used for the infection. These results indicate the survival or low-level growth of infectious bacteria in some of the DCs. Figure 2 also reveals that the number of IFUs produced by the control infected HEp-2 cells slightly decreased until 24 h, but was increased at 48-72 h after infection, indicating the production of infectious EBs in susceptible cells.



Fig. 2. Infectious EBs in DCs. Immature DCs obtained from 5 different donors were infected with *Cpn* and the production of infectious EBs was determined on HEp-2 cells. A decreasing number of IFUs was observed between 4 and 48 h in all of the donors, but no detectable infectious bacteria at 72 h or later in DC lysates of 3 donors, or a low IFU/ml in the DC lysates of 2 donors at 72 and 96 h after infection. HEp-2 cells infected with *Cpn* produced an increasing number of IFUs, reaching the maximum titer of 1 x 10⁶/ml at 72 h after infection. \blacksquare HEp-2 cells; \bullet DCs, donor 110; \circ DCs, donor 121; \Box , \blacktriangle , Δ DCs, 3 additional donors.

We did not observe an exponential production of infectious EBs by the infected DC cultures. As far as we know, only one research group has investigated the production of infectious progeny in human DCs, obtained from 3 donors. It was found that infectious progeny was recovered at various intervals, up to 24 days after infection, with a great variability in the number of EBs (0-1000 IFU/ml) at different time points after infection, but

there was no exponential growth of the bacteria (126). Our results also indicate that there is no exponential growth of bacteria in DCs, and point to the persistence of bacteria, or occasional replication, in a low number of DCs.

5.2.2. Maturation and functional activation of DCs treated with Cpn preparations

To explore whether Cpn infection of iDCs would stimulate the expression of certain surface molecules, such as the co-stimulatory molecule CD86, the maturation markers CD83, CD11c and HLA-DR, iDCs were infected with Cpn or mock preparation on day 7 and the percentage of live DCs expressing the surface molecules was determined on day 10. Figure 3A shows the percentage of DCs expressing these molecules to be 2.2% (mock-treated) and 68% (Cpn-infected) for CD83, 11.8% (mock-treated) and 75.2% (Cpn-infected) for CD86, fluorescence intensity 620 (mock-treated) and 957 (Cpn-infected) for CD11c, and 2795 (mock) and 4353 (Cpn) for HLA-DR. Higher than 95% of the DCs were regularly positive for the expression of HLA-DR and CD11c, regardless of the stimulation with Cpn (not shown). These results were confirmed by experiments with DCs obtained from 6 additional donors (4 donors were seropositive and 2 donors were seronegative for Cpn) with increased expressions of the examined molecules, although the rates of stimulation exhibited some individual differences. We wanted to know the distribution of the cells harboring Cpn antigens in the CD83-positive, CD86-positive and HLA-DR-positive populations. The results showed that *Cpn*-positive cells were seen among the CD83-positive and CD83-negative cells, among the CD86-positive and CD86-negative cells, and among the HLA-DR-positive cells and among cells expressing all three surface markers, indicating that bacterial antigens are present in the DCs irrespective of the stage of their maturation (Fig. 3B). It should be noted that all of the CD83+ cells were positive for CD86 and HLA-DR expression (not shown). DCs treated with the *Cpn* preparation became functionally mature, *i.e.* they were able to stimulate T lymphocytes. DCs obtained from a seropositive donor and treated with the Cpn preparation stimulated higher percentages of CD4+ and CD8+ cells to incorporate BrdU (9.8% and 5.6%, respectively) than did DCs treated with the mock preparation (3.2% and 2.6%, respectively). Lymphocytes of a seronegative donor were unable to elicit proliferative responses after incubation with Cpn-treated DCs for 5 days. Similar results were obtained when DCs from 5 different donors were used in additional independent experiments.



Fig. 3. Expression of CD83, CD86 and HLA-DR molecules on DCs infected with *Cpn* **or mock preparation, and the distribution of** *Cpn*-**positive cells.** Panel A. Immature DCs were infected with *Cpn* on day 7 and tested for the expressions of CD86, CD83, CD11c and HLA-DR by four-color IF and flow cytofluorometry on day 10. The cells negative for surface markers of T and B lymphocytes, NK cells and monocytes/macrophages (lineage cocktail) were read for the expression of CD86, CD83 (%) and CD11c, HLA-DR (intensity, reduced 10 or 100 fold, respectively). • *Cpn*-infected cells; \Box mock-infected cells. Panel B. Distribution of *Cpn*-positive and negative cells in CD83, CD86 and HLA-DR positive or negative DC populations (%). A low percentage of the mock-infected DCs exhibited a nonspecific staining of *Cpn* antigens; this percentage was subtracted from that for the *Cpn*-infected cultures. • % of cells harboring *Cpn* antigens; \Box % of cells with no *Cpn* antigens.

Our results revealed that the infection of DCs with Cpn modulated DC maturation, as assayed by the increased expression of costimulatory molecules, and functions such as the stimulation of autologous lymphocytes. We identified cells in the DC population harboring Cpn antigens as CD83-positive, CD83-negative, CD86-positive, CD86-negative and HLA-DR-positive, or DCs expressing all of these molecules during the maturation process. These results indicate that Cpn infection is not exclusive for any of the investigated subpopulations of DCs. Interestingly, treatment of the DCs with heat-inactivated Cpn (60 °C, 45 min) induced a strong increase in the expression of costimulatory molecules and an elevated stimulation of autologous lymphocytes by the DCs (not shown). However, we have not explored whether the DC maturation statuses induced in response to live or heat-inactivated organisms are identical or distinct. The mechanism of DC maturation by pathogens such as Cpn is not clear. A recombinant chlamydial hsp60 induced a strong DC maturation, as assessed by the expression of co-stimulatory molecules, and a preferential Th1 polarization of immune response due to the expression of IL-12 and IL-23. It has also been shown that an ultrapure recombinant Cpn hsp60 signals through TLR-4 in monocytes and epithelial cells, supporting the direct stimulation of DCs (6, 77). Further, anti-CD3-activated

T cells produced several soluble factors, including CD40-ligand, TNF- α , and IFN- γ , that markedly increased the expression of co-stimulatory molecules on DCs, indicating that these factors can also be responsible for the maturation of DCs (59). Thus, either direct stimulation by *Cpn* or *Cpn* hsp60 through TLRs, or an indirect effect by the products of the cells present in the *in vitro* cultures, or both mechanisms, are involved in the maturation process by *Cpn* infection.

5.2.3. cDNA copy number of selected Cpn genes in DCs

The presence of chlamydial transcripts has been determined in *in vitro* infected DCs (126). However, EBs frequently contain mRNA from previous developmental cycles (10, 108), thus without quantitative analysis evidence for the primary bacterial mRNA expression in Cpn-infected DCs cannot be provided. In our study DC cultures were infected with Cpn and the mRNA expressions of 16S rRNA, groEL-1, omcB and ftsK were investigated quantitatively by real-time PCR in cells harvested at different times after infection. The groEL-1 gene, coding for the 60 kD bacterial heat shock protein, is transcribed from early time points in the developmental cycle, while omcB, which encodes a cysteine-rich outer envelope structural protein, is expressed late in infection (10, 108). The *ftsK* gene is related to bacterial division and has previously been shown to be down-regulated in certain Cpn persistence models (23, 110). 16S rRNA transcripts are often used as a measure of the growth rate and/or the number of metabolically active organisms, and are considered a useful means for the normalization of transcriptional data (97). Figure 4A shows that the copy number of the 16S rRNA transcripts in the DC cultures was detected at a steady-state level, or with a decrease of less than 10-fold, during the observation period of 7 days. The expression of the 16S rRNA transcripts in the DCs (Fig. 4A) was confirmed by demonstrating a roughly 10-fold decrease in the copy number of 16S rRNA in all 3 concentration of a chlamydial suspension incubated at 37 °C for 7 days without the presence of any eukaryotic cells (Fig. 4B). The relative copy numbers of the groEL-1, omcB and ftsK genes were under the level of detectability in the chlamydial suspension at 24 h of incubation without eukaryotic cells (not shown).

The relative copy numbers of the *groEL-1* and *omcB* genes in DCs increased within 72 h, and then decreased, but remained at the level of detectability throughout the observation period, as illustrated for 2 donors (Fig. 4, panels C and D). The data on donors 110 and 121 are included in Fig. 2 and 4 A, C and D, demonstrating no production of infectious EBs, but the mRNA expression of the investigated genes in the DCs of the same

donors. The mRNA expression of the *ftsK* gene was at the level of detectability during the observation period of 7 days in 4, and below the level of detectability in 3 of the donors (not shown). Since the growth of Cpn in lymphocytes obtained from some, but not all investigated donors was reported earlier (49), to discover whether the presence of the bacterial transcripts in the DC cultures is due to the contaminating lymphocytes expressing chlamydial mRNA, the lymphocyte populations of 4 donors separated and cryopreserved at 2 h after initiation of the DC cultures were reconstituted on day 6, infected with Cpn concomitantly with the DC population and assayed for the mRNA expression of the 16S rRNA, groEL-1 and omcB genes. The copy number of 16S rRNA, and the relative copy numbers of the groEL-1 and omcB transcripts in the lymphocytes were always about 10 times lower than in the same number of cells in the DC cultures during the observation period (not shown). In our control *Cpn*-infected HEp-2 cells, the expressions of the investigated genes were readily detectable. The copy number of the 16 S rRNA transcripts had increased 10-fold by 48 h after infection (Fig. 4A). The relative copy numbers of the groEL-1, omcB and ftsK mRNA increased after infection; it increased for the groEL-1 gene from 8 h up to 72 h, for the omcB gene from 24 h and peaked at 48 h, and for the *ftsK* gene from 8 h to 24 h (not shown), as described previously (55, 97).

Our results show that DCs infected with *Cpn* express mRNAs from several critical bacterial genes such as the *16S rRNA*, the *groEL-1* and the *omcB* genes (linked to bacterial growth), with some individual differences in the donors, but with only a weak expression of the *ftsK* gene (involved in bacterial division), similarly to other *Cpn* persistence models (23, 110). However, *ftsK* expression was not decreased in a continuous persistence model of *Cpn* in HEp-2 cells (55), indicating that different mechanisms can be responsible for persistence. The expression of some, but a restricted expression of other bacterial genes in DCs accords with the not exponential, but occasional production of infectious EBs. A restricted bacterial mRNA expression and an occasional production of infectious EBs, as demonstrated in our study, indicate that the DCs play a major role in the development of chronic *Cpn* infections by providing a continuous antigenic stimulus to inflammatory cells co-localized with the DCs. The DCs may also serve as a source for the production of live bacteria, thereby contributing to the dissemination of the infection.



Fig. 4. mRNA levels of 16S rRNA, groEL-1 and omcB genes in Cpn-infected DCs. Immature DCs obtained from 7 donors were infected, then harvested at the indicated time points and the copy number of 16S rRNA and the relative mRNA copy numbers of groEL-1 and omcB genes were determined. Panel A: The copy number of 16S rRNA transcripts during the observation period of 7 days after infection, with some individual differences between donors. \blacksquare HEp-2 cells; \bullet DCs, donor 110; \circ DCs, donor 121; and \blacklozenge , Δ , \Box , \bigstar , \diamond DCs, 5 additional donors. Panel B: The copy number of 16S rRNA in 3 dilutions of the bacterium suspension during a 7-day incubation period at 37 °C without the presence of eukaryotic cells. \blacksquare 1.2 x 10⁶ IFU/100 µl; \Box 6 x 10⁵ IFU/100 µl; \circ 1.2 x 10⁵/100 µl bacterium suspension. Panels C (donor 110) and D (donor 121): The relative mRNA copy numbers of groEL-1 and omcB transcripts in the DC populations. \blacksquare groEL-1 (x 10⁵); \bullet omcB (x 10³).

5.2.4. Production of IFN-γ in DC cultures and the effects of its neutralization

The growth of chlamydiae in different epithelial cell lines is restricted by IFN- γ (92, 97, 113). Moreover, IFN- γ treatment of human monocyte-derived macrophages induced the generation of nonreplicative, morphologically aberrant inclusion bodies and differentially expressed *Cpn* genes that mediate *Cpn* persistence in these cells (1). We speculated that the production of some soluble factors present in the culture medium of human DC populations, contributes to the inhibition of the full bacterial replication in these cells. Thus, we examined whether IFN- γ is produced in the DC cultures after *Cpn* infection. The medium of the DC

cultures was harvested at different times after infection with *Cpn* or a mock preparation. The results showed the presence of IFN- γ in the medium of the DC cultures on days 1-10, with maximum concentration on day 5 after infection (>3000 pg/ml), the concentration subsequently decreasing (Fig. 5).



Fig. 5. The concentration of IFN- γ in the culture medium of *Cpn*-infected DCs. The concentration of IFN- γ in the culture medium of *Cpn*-infected DCs harvested at the indicated times was tested in an ELISA. Data indicate the IFN- γ concentrations of DC cultures prepared from a seropositive donor. The IFN- γ concentrations in cultures infected with the mock preparation were below the level of detectability. The experiment was carried out by using 3 additional donors with similar results. \blacksquare IFN- γ produced by DC cultures, * indicates > 3000 pg/ml.

However, the contaminating lymphocytes in the DC cultures were probably stimulated by the DCs presenting the chlamydial peptides, and it was therefore not clear to what extent the DCs or the stimulated contaminating lymphocytes produced the IFN- γ present in the culture medium. Thus, the cellular components of the DC cultures were analyzed for the expression of IFN- γ at different times after infection. Figure 6 shows that, at 12 and 48 h after infection, a higher percentage of the contaminating lymphocytes than DCs expressed IFN- γ . However, the presence of IFN- γ in cells negative for B and T lymphocytes, NK cells, monocytes and macrophage markers, but with the size of DC and expressing HLA-DR and CD11c, a surface antigen specific for human monocyte-derived DCs (17), clearly demonstrated at the single cell level the capacity of a subpopulation of DCs to produce IFN- γ in response to *Cpn* infection.



Fig. 6. IFN- γ **production by DCs.** IFN- γ production by DCs and the contaminating lymphocytes was determined at the single cell level. Cells harvested from the infected and mock-treated DC cultures at the indicated times were stained with the appropriate monoclonal antibodies. The results were read by flow cytofluorometry. DCs were defined in a four-color IF assay and flow cytofluorometry by DC morphology, negativity for the lineage cocktail and the coexpression of CD11c, HLA-DR and IFN- γ . Lymphocytes were defined in a two-color IF assay and flow cytofluorometry by lymphocyte morphology and positivity for the lineage cocktail and the anti-human IFN- γ monoclonal antibody. In the figure the percentage of lymphocytes positive for IFN- γ is reduced 10 fold. The experiment was carried out by using 4 additional donors with similar results. **Cpn-**infected cells; \Box mock-infected cells.

To investigate the possible inhibitory effect of various factors, including IFN- γ , produced by the infected DC cultures, the supernatants of the infected DCs either treated or not with neutralizing anti-IFN-y antibodies were transferred to HEp-2 cells infected with Cpn. The supernatants of the Cpn-infected DCs without treatment decreased the Cpn growth in HEp-2 cells infected with an MOI of 0.1 by up to 168-fold, as compared with that of the mock-infected DCs, whereas the inhibition was only 39-fold in HEp-2 cells receiving supernatants from *Cpn*-infected DC cultures treated with anti-IFN- γ antibodies (not shown). These results indicate an inhibitory effect on *Cpn*-infected HEp-2 cells by cellular factors, including IFN- γ , produced by the infected DC cultures. To test the hypothesis that IFN- γ produced by *Cpn*-infected DC cultures is the factor that inhibits the production of infectious particles, infected DCs were treated with a neutralizing antibody against IFN- γ for 5 days and tested for the presence of infectious EBs on HEp-2 cells. Although the neutralization of IFN- γ was sufficient, *i.e.* the IFN- γ concentration decreased to a level of <9.4 pg/ml in the anti-IFN- γ -treated cultures, as compared with the IFN- γ content of >3000 pg/ml in the untreated cultures on day 5 after infection, no difference in the level of infectious EBs in DCs treated or not with anti-IFN- γ was observed in tests on HEp-2 cells (not shown). These results indicate that the production of IFN- γ is not the major factor that inhibits the growth of *Cpn* in the DCs. Since the production of TNF- α by *Cpn*-infected DCs was reported earlier (126), we tested whether treating of these cells with neutralizing anti-TNF- α antibodies (12 µg/ml, Abcam) would increase the production of infectious EBs. Similarly to the results obtained with anti-IFN- γ treatment, it was found that the anti-TNF- α treatment, or the combined treatment with anti-IFN- γ and anti-TNF- α , of infected DCs, did not change the production of infectious progeny by the cells (not shown), suggesting a mechanism(s) different from that of IFN- γ and TNF- α in the persistent state of *Cpn* in the DCs.

Evidence related to the generation of IFN- γ by human DCs is limited (35). We have shown for the first time that *Cpn*-infected human DCs can synthetize IFN- γ . Our results concerning identification of cell types at the single cell level demonstrated IFN- γ production in the contaminating lymphocytes and, more importantly, in human monocyte-derived DCs upon Cpn infection. The capability of a small proportion of the DCs to synthetize IFN- γ might have an impact in the early phase of the immune response to intracellular pathogens. For example, IFN-y obtained from DCs may function as an autocrine amplifier and costimulator of TLR-mediated responses in human DCs, as suggested for the *Mycobacterium*-induced production of IFN- γ by human DCs (35). Our finding that IFN- γ production by human DCs is not restricted to stimulation with Mycobacterium, with its complex bacterial structure and replication, but can be induced by other intracellular pathogens, such as *Cpn*, might indicate a more fundamental significance of this phenomenon. In our study, the IFN-y-producing DCs were characterized as non-T, non-B, non-monocyte/macrophage and non-NK cells by the negativity with the lineage cocktail and positivity for the CD11c and HLA-DR molecules; the DC nature of the identified cells is therefore highly probable. The concentration of IFN- γ measured in the DC culture medium, which reflects the balance of the rates of secretion and degradation of IFN- γ , and the falling viability of the infected cells, indicates a decrease in IFN- γ production after day 5. Since other cytokines, including IL-12, IL-18, type I IFNs and TNF-α, have been reported to be released by human DC cultures upon stimulation (35, 96, 126), the production of IFN- γ by *Cpn* stimulation may be mediated by the presence of these cytokines in the cultures.

5.3. Interactions of DCs with HCMV-Oslo

5.3.1. Lack of replication of HCMV-Oslo in DC populations

At the beginning of our experiments it was not known whether the clinical isolate HCMV-Oslo, passaged in fibroblast cells 10 times, would replicate in iDCs. Thus iDCs were infected at an MOI of 3-5 overnight, as described in Section 4.5 and 4.14. No cytopathic effect was observed on the DCs during the 10-day experiment. Supernatants of infected DCs harvested on days 7 and 10 after infection were inoculated onto MRC-5 cells, without any sign of HCMV infection examined visually for cytopathic effect and for the expression of MIE antigens by using monoclonal antibodies and IF microscopy during the observation period of 14 days. Thus, the replication of HCMV-Oslo was abrogated in iDCs and the blockade of the replication was defined at or before the expression of MIE proteins.

5.3.2. Maturation of DCs following treatment with late conditioning media

Late HCMV conditioning medium containing infectious virus particles as well as viral and cellular products, and applied to the iDCs on day 7, stimulated the expression of the costimulatory molecules CD40 and CD86, the maturation marker CD83 and increased the fluorescence intensity of the expressed HLA-DR molecules on DCs prepared from 4 HCMV seropositive and 2 seronegative donors, as assayed on day 10 (Fig. 7). The stimulation was similar in cultures treated either with TNF- α or with HCMV (not shown), indicating that the factor(s) present in the HCMV conditioning media is a strong inducer for certain costimulatory and CD83 molecules.

It was not clear whether viral particles are necessary for the stimulation. Thus, immature DCs were also treated with late HCMV conditioning medium ultracentrifuged to remove viral particles. The treatment induced elevated levels of maturation molecules on the DCs obtained from seropositive or seronegative donors, indicating that the presence of viral particles is not necessary for the enhanced expression of the DC maturation markers (Fig. 7). Similar increases in the expression of these surface markers were observed on the use of DCs obtained from 4 additional seronegative and 4 seropositive donors. Thus, the stimulatory effect of the virus particles is not involved in the increased expression of maturation markers on DCs.



Fig. 7. DC maturation following interaction with late HCMV conditioning medium or with the same medium depleted from virus particles. Immature DCs obtained from a seronegative donor were treated with the late HCMV conditioning medium or the same medium ultracentrifuged to remove viral particles or late mock conditioning medium. The percentages of DCs expressing CD40, CD86 and CD83 surface markers and the intensity of the HLA-DR molecules were determined. Ten-fold reduced values are shown for the fluorescence intensity of HLA-DR molecules (Panels A- D). The results also revealed that all cells expressing the DC maturation marker CD83 were positive for HLA-DR and negative for surface markers of T and B lymphocytes, NK cells and monocytes, indicating the true DC nature of these cells (Panel E). \bullet late HCMV conditioning medium; \blacktriangle ultracentrifuged late HCMV conditioning medium; \blacksquare late mock conditioning medium.

5.3.3. Maturation of DCs following treatment with early conditioning medium

To compare the effects on DC maturation of the HCMV conditioning medium harvested early or late after infection, media were clarified from cell debris, and then ultracentrifuged to remove virions. Expression levels of the DC maturation markers were increased after treatment with the ultracentrifuged supernatants of the early or late HCMV conditioning medium with no significant differences in the percentages of DCs expressing CD86 (47.5% or 52.4%, respectively, vs. 27.2% or 23.5%, respectively, in mock-treated cultures) and CD83 molecules (38.1% or 44.8%, respectively, vs 9.7% or 12.3%, respectively, in mock-treated cultures) and in the intensity of HLA-DR molecules (1542 or 1600 mean channel values, respectively, vs. 1020 or 1089, respectively, in mock-treated cultures) (Annex 3, Figure 2).

5.3.4. Function of DCs treated with early or late conditioning medium obtained from HCMV-infected fibroblast cells

However, it was an open question as to whether the DCs treated with the early or late HCMV conditioning medium are functionally mature, i.e. they are able to stimulate T lymphocytes. Thus we investigated whether the percentages of IFN- γ -producing T cells would increase following coculturing with DCs which were activated with the HCMV or mock conditioning medium. The iDCs were treated with early or late HCMV or mock conditioning medium for 3 days and incubated with the autologous lymphocytes for 8 h then stained for CD4 and CD8 molecules and measured by cell cytofluorometry. A subset of lymphocytes was directly stimulated with the HCMV or mock conditioning medium without the presence of DCs, and the percentages of CD4+ or CD8+ cells producing IFN- γ were subtracted from the data obtained following the coculturing of lymphocytes with activated DCs. The results (Fig. 8) showed 4.5% CD4+ and 2.2% CD8+ cells producing IFN- γ , when these cells were obtained from HCMV seropositive donors and cocultured with DCs treated with the late HCMV conditioning medium. The DCs treated with the early HCMV conditioning medium or with the ultracentrifuged late HCMV medium failed to induce higher ratios of IFN- γ -producing CD4+ and CD8+ cells of the seropositive donors than DCs treated with the mock medium (not shown), probably because no antigens, i.e, virus particles, dense bodies and viral proteins were present in a sufficient amount in these media. The CD4+ and CD8+ T cells from seronegative donors did not produce IFN-y in higher proportion when cocultured with DCs treated by late HCMV conditioning medium as

compared to those cocultured with mock medium-treated DCs (Fig. 8). Similar results were obtained in 7 independent experiments using DCs and lymphocytes from 4 seropositive and 3 seronegative donors.



Fig. 8. IFN- γ production of CD4+ and CD8+ lymphocytes cocultured with DCs treated with the late HCMV conditioning medium. Immature DCs were treated with the late HCMV or mock conditioning medium and IFN- γ production of the CD4+ and CD8+ lymphocytes was determined. Data represent percentages of lymphocytes producing IFN- γ after subtracting the percentages obtained by treatment with the late mock preparations. CD4+ lymphocytes: \blacksquare ; CD8+ lymphocytes: \square .

To test the ability of early HCMV conditioning medium to functionally activate DCs, the early HCMV conditioning medium was supplemented with a foreign antigen, such as UV-inactivated *Cpn* (strain TW-183). Bacterial antigens were prepared as described in Section 4.1 and for UV inactivation, *Cpn* suspension was placed under a UV lamp (15W at 30 cm on ice) for 20 min (128)). Early HCMV conditioning medium supplemented with UV inactivated *Cpn* activated DCs to elicit a *Cpn*-specific IFN- γ production in CD4+ (1.3%) and CD8+ (1.2%) cells obtained from *Cpn* seropositive donors, but not in those from *Cpn* seronegative donors (Fig. 9). DCs treated with the mock medium supplemented with the *Cpn* preparation induced a higher ratio of CD4+ (0.6%) and CD8+ (0.7%) cells producing IFN- γ than the mock medium alone (0.1 and 0.05), indicating that the DCs are also stimulated by the *Cpn* preparation itself. The percentage of IFN- γ -producing CD4+ and CD8+ cells was, however, higher when DCs were treated with the combination of early HCMV conditioning medium and *Cpn* preparation, suggesting that the HCMV early medium exerted a functional maturation of DCs (Fig. 9). Similar data were obtained in 4 additional independent experiments.

The functional maturation of DCs upon treatment with the late HCMV conditioning medium was confirmed by induction of HCMV-specific lymphoproliferative responses of T cells (Annex 3).



Fig. 9. IFN- γ production of CD4+ and CD8+ lymphocytes cocultured with DCs treated with the early HCMV conditioning medium supplemented with *Cpn* preparation. Immature DCs were treated with the early HCMV or early mock conditioning medium supplemented with a UV-inactivated *Cpn* antigen preparation at a dose of 0.05 IFUs before UV-irradiation, and IFN- γ production of the CD4+ and CD8+ lymphocytes was determined. Data represent percentages of lymphocytes producing IFN- γ after subtracting the percentages obtained by treatment with the mock preparations. Early mock conditioning medium + *Cpn* preparation: \Box ; early HCMV conditioning medium + *Cpn* preparation: \blacksquare .

These results indicate that at least 2 distinct components are present in the late conditioning medium: 1. a soluble cellular factor(s) that stimulates the induction of maturation markers on DCs, 2. viral particles and aggregated viral proteins that are internalized, processed and presented by DCs to the autologous lymphocytes. Our results also indicate that soluble cellular factors are similarly present in the early conditioning medium that stimulates the expression of DC maturation markers on the DCs and, when antigen (e.g. inactivated Cpn preparation) is supplemented, these DCs induce antigen-specific T lymphocyte responses. These results might represent a form of interactions between Cpn and HCMV in individuals chronically infected with both pathogens. It is not clear whether the same or a different factor(s) present in the early and late HCMV conditioning medium is responsible for the induction of the maturation markers on iDCs. Characterization of the viral proteins responsible for the HCMV-specific stimulation of CD8+ cells by the DCs was not the subject of our study, though phosphoprotein 65 (pp65) and the MIE antigens released by lytically infected MRC-5 cells are the major targets for the CTL responses on healthy seropositive individuals (42, 93). Since no virus replication was observed in the infected iDCs, the stimulation of autologous CD8+ cells producing IFN- γ or incorporating BrdU occurred via presentation by DC MHC-I molecules of the exogenous antigens obtained from the late HCMV conditioning medium. In an earlier study, the percentage of DCs expressing CD83 was high when they were treated with infected cell conditioning medium obtained at 24h, and lower when they were treated with medium obtained at 48-72 h after infection, and the secretion of transforming growth factor β 1 was suggested to be responsible for the inhibition of the expression of CD83 by the late medium. HCMV conditioning medium obtained later than 72 h post infection was not investigated in this study (4). Our results do not support the inhibition of the expression of CD83 by the late medium obtained at 7-9 days post infection, indicating that up- and down-regulatory factors might be released in a special temporal pattern onto the supernatants of infected MRC-5 cells, thus the concentration of these factors may be different in the supernatants at various times after infection. In addition, the duration of the coincubation of DCs with the conditioning medium may modulate the effect of these factors on the maturation of DCs; in the previous study (4) a 1-day, in our experiments a 3-day coincubation time was used. Our results are in contrast with the downregulation of maturation markers and impaired DC function following infection with fibroblast-adapted HCMV strains (9). The reason for the contradictory results may be connected with the virus preparation applied for the infection/treatment of the iDCs. Beck et al. (9) used ultracentrifuged virus pellets for treatment, whereas we utilized the culture medium obtained from the infected fibroblasts, or the ultracentrifuged supernatant depleted from virus particles. The differences in the results may indicate various responses of DCs to different components or products of certain pathogens (57).

6. Conlusion

The novel observations presented in this thesis are the following:

Chlamydophila pneumoniae growth in mice following repeated infection:

• quantitative measurement of *Cpn* DNA not only in the lungs but also in the peripheral blood in high copy numbers soon after the primary and repeated inoculations, and with a decreasing copy number at later time points, but DNA was still detectable in both the lungs and the blood a long period after infection in a small number of mice.

Interaction of DCs with Chlamydophila pneumoniae:

- the localization of *Cpn* antigens in CD83 positive and negative, CD86 positive and negative, and HLA-DR positive subpopulations of DCs during the maturation process;
- the expression of mRNA transcripts of the *16S rRNA*, *groEL-1* and *omcB* genes, but a low rate of mRNA expression of the *ftsK* gene in DC cultures, as determined by quantitative real-time PCR, indicating an active, though restricted bacterial metabolism in the DCs;
- the production of IFN- γ by a subpopulation of DCs exposed to *Cpn* infection, which might contribute to the immune responses to *Cpn*, or to the immunopathology of *Cpn*-associated chronic diseases.

Interaction of DCs with HCMV-Oslo:

- the factor(s) responsible for the upregulated expression of maturation markers on DCs is not only present in the early HCMV conditioning medium as described earlier (4), but is also released by the infected MRC-5 cells late, between days 7 and 9 after HCMV infection;
- the soluble factor(s) produced late after infection of MRC-5 cells is distinct from viral particles and protein aggregates with the size sedimented at 100 000g for 1 h;
- the late HCMV conditioning medium containing the cellular soluble factor(s) and the virus particles and viral proteins induces both the expression of maturation markers and the antigen processing/presentation function of the DCs;
- the DCs treated with the early HCMV conditioning medium are functionally mature, as demonstrated by supplementing this medium with an antigen, such us inactivated *Cpn* bacterium or its components.

7. References

- 1. Airenne S, Surcel HM, Bloigu A, Laitinen K, Saikku P, Laurila A. The resistance of human monocyte-derived macrophages to *Chlamydia pneumoniae* infection is enhanced by interferon-gamma. APMIS 2000; 108: 139-44.
- 2. Andreotti F, Porto I, Crea F, Maseri A. Inflammatory gene polymorphisms and ischaemic heart disease: review of population association studies. Heart 2002; 87: 107-12.
- Arrode G, Boccaccio C, Lule J, Allart S, Moinard N, Abastado JP, Alam A, Davrinche C. Incoming human cytomegalovirus pp65 (UL83) contained in apoptotic infected fibroblasts is cross-presented to CD8+ T cells by dendritic cells. J Virol 2000; 74: 10018-10024.
- Arrode G, Boccaccio C, Abastado JP, Davrinche C. Cross-presentation of human cytomegalovirus pp65 (UL83) to CD8+ T cells is regulated by virus-induced, soluble-mediator-dependent maturation of dendritic cells. J Virol 2002; 76:142-150.
- 5. Auer J, Weber T, Berent R, Lassnig E, Lamm G, Eber B. Genetic polymorphisms in cytokine and adhesion molecule genes in coronary artery disease. Am J Pharmacogenomics 2003; 3: 317-28.
- Ausiello CM, Fedele G, Palazzo R, Spensieri F, Ciervo A, Cassone A. 60-kDa heat shock protein of *Chlamydia pneumoniae* promotes a T helper type 1 immune response through IL-12/IL-23 production in monocyte-derived dendritic cells. Microbes Infect 2006; 8: 714-20.
- 7. Balin BJ, Gérard HC, Arking EJ, Appelt DM, Branigan PJ, Abrams JT, Whittum-Hudson JA, Hudson AP. Identification and localization of *Chlamydia pneumoniae* in the Alzheimer's brain. Med Microbiol Immunol 1998; 187: 23-42.
- 8. Beatty WL, Morrison RP, Byrne GI. Persistent chlamydiae: from cell culture to a paradigm for chlamydial pathogenesis. Microbiol Rev 1994; 58: 686-99.
- 9. Beck K, Meyer-König U, Weidmann M, Nern C, Hufert FT. Human cytomegalovirus impairs dendritic cell function: a novel mechanism of human cytomegalovirus immune escape. Eur J Immunol 2003; 33: 1528-38.
- 10. Belland RJ, Zhong G, Crane DD, Hogan D, Sturdevant D, Sharma J, Beatty WL, Caldwell HD. Genomic transcriptional profiling of the developmental cycle of *Chlamydia trachomatis*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2003; 100: 8478-83.
- 11. Bender A, Albert M, Reddy A, Feldman M, Sauter B, Kaplan G, Hellman W, Bhardwaj N. The distinctive features of influenza virus infection of dendritic cells. Immunobiology 1998; 198: 552-67.
- 12. Berencsi K, Endresz V, Klurfeld D, Kari L, Kritchevsky D, Gönczöl E. Early atherosclerotic plaques in the aorta following cytomegalovirus infection of mice. Cell Adhes Commun 1998; 5: 39-47.
- 13. Bin XX, Wolf K, Schaffner T, Malinverni R. Effect of azithromycin plus rifampin versus amoxicillin alone on eradication and inflammation in the chronic course of *Chlamydia pneumoniae* pneumonitis in mice. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 2000; 44: 1761-4.
- 14. Bobryshev YV, Cao W, Phoon MC, Tran D, Chow VT, Lord RS, Lu J. Detection of *Chlamydophila pneumoniae* in dendritic cells in atherosclerotic lesions. Atherosclerosis. 2004; 173: 185-95.
- 15. Bobryshev YV. Dendritic cells in atherosclerosis: current status of the problem and clinical relevance. Eur Heart J 2005; 26: 1700-4.
- 16. de Boer OJ, van der Wal AC, Becker AE. Atherosclerosis, inflammation, and infection. J Pathol 2000; 190: 237-43.
- 17. Bogdan C, Schleicher U. Production of interferon-gamma by myeloid cells--fact or fancy? Trends Immunol 2006; 27: 282-90.
- Boman J, Söderberg S, Forsberg J, Birgander LS, Allard A, Persson K, Jidell E, Kumlin U, Juto P, Waldenström A, Wadell G. High prevalence of *Chlamydia pneumoniae* DNA in peripheral blood mononuclear cells in patients with cardiovascular disease and in middle-aged blood donors. J Infect Dis 1998; 178: 274-7.
- Bosnjak L, Miranda-Saksena M, Koelle DM, Boadle RA, Jones CA, Cunningham AL. Herpes simplex virus infection of human dendritic cells induces apoptosis and allows cross-presentation via uninfected dendritic cells. J Immunol 2005; 174: 2220-7.
- Burian K, Kis Z, Virok D, Endresz V, Prohaszka Z, Duba J, Berencsi K, Boda K, Horvath L, Romics L, Fust G, Gonczol E. Independent and joint effects of antibodies to human heat-shock protein 60 and *Chlamydia pneumoniae* infection in the development of coronary atherosclerosis. Circulation 2001; 103: 1503-8.

- Burian K, Berencsi K, Endresz V, Gyulai Z, Valyi-Nagy T, Valyi-Nagy I, Bakay M, Geng Y, Virok D, Kari L, Hajnal-Papp R, Trinchieri G, Gonczol E. *Chlamydia pneumoniae* exacerbates aortic inflammatory foci caused by murine cytomegalovirus infection in normocholesterolemic mice. Clin Diagn Lab Immunol 2001; 8: 1263-6.
- 22. Burián K, Hegyesi H, Buzás E, Endrész V, Kis Z, Falus A, Gönczöl E. *Chlamydophila (Chlamydia) pneumoniae* induces histidine decarboxylase production in the mouse lung. Immunol Lett 2003; 89: 229-36.
- 23. Byrne GI, Ouellette SP, Wang Z, Rao JP, Lu L, Beatty WL, Hudson AP. *Chlamydia pneumoniae* expresses genes required for DNA replication but not cytokinesis during persistent infection of HEp-2 cells. Infect Immun 2001; 69: 5423-9.
- 24. Campbell LA, Kuo CC. *Chlamydia pneumoniae--*an infectious risk factor for atherosclerosis? Nat Rev Microbiol 2004; 2: 23-32.
- 25. Campbell LA, Nosaka T, Rosenfeld ME, Yaraei K, Kuo CC. Tumor necrosis factor alpha plays a role in the acceleration of atherosclerosis by *Chlamydia pneumoniae* in mice. Infect Immun 2005; 73: 3164-5.
- 26. Chan CW, Crafton E, Fan HN, Flook J, Yoshimura K, Skarica M, Brockstedt D, Dubensky TW, Stins MF, Lanier LL, Pardoll DM, Housseau F. Interferon-producing killer dendritic cells provide a link between innate and adaptive immunity. Nat Med 2006; 12: 207-13.
- 27. Chiu B, Viira E, Tucker W, Fong IW. Chlamydia pneumoniae, cytomegalovirus, and herpes simplex virus in atherosclerosis of the carotid artery. Circulation 1997; 96: 2144-8.
- Danesh J, Collins R, Peto R. Chronic infections and coronary heart disease: is there a link? Lancet 1997; 350: 430-6.
- 29. Dubois B, Bridon JM, Fayette J, Barthélémy C, Banchereau J, Caux C, Brière F. Dendritic cells directly modulate B cell growth and differentiation. J Leukoc Biol 1999; 66: 224-30.
- 30. Epstein SE, Zhou YF, Zhu J. Infection and atherosclerosis: emerging mechanistic paradigms. Circulation 1999; 100: e20-8.
- 31. Erkkilä L, Laitinen K, Laurila A, Saikku P, Leinonen M. Experimental *Chlamydia pneumoniae* infection in NIH/S mice: effect of reinoculation with chlamydial or cell preparation on culture, PCR and histological findings of lung tissue. Vaccine 2002; 20: 2318-24.
- Erkkilä L, Laitinen K, Haasio K, Tiirola T, Jauhiainen M, Lehr HA, Aalto-Setälä K, Saikku P, Leinonen M. Heat shock protein 60 autoimmunity and early lipid lesions in cholesterol-fed C57BL/6JBom mice during *Chlamydia pneumoniae* infection. Atherosclerosis 2004; 177: 321-8.
- Eryol NK, Kiliç H, Gül A, Ozdogru I, Inanç T, Dogan A, Topsakal R, Basar E. Are the high levels of cytomegalovirus antibodies a determinant in the development of coronary artery disease? Int Heart J 2005; 46: 205-9.
- 34. File TM Jr, Tan JS. Chlamydia pneumoniae pneumonia. Semin Respir Crit Care Med. 2000; 21: 285-94.
- Fricke I, Mitchell D, Mittelstädt J, Lehan N, Heine H, Goldmann T, Böhle A, Brandau S. Mycobacteria induce IFN-gamma production in human dendritic cells via triggering of TLR2. J Immunol 2006; 176: 5173-82.
- Fujimoto Y, Tu L, Miller AS, Bock C, Fujimoto M, Doyle C, Steeber DA, Tedder TF. CD83 expression influences CD4+ T cell development in the thymus. Cell 2002; 108: 755-67.
- 37. Gattone M, Iacoviello L, Colombo M, Castelnuovo AD, Soffiantino F, Gramoni A, Picco D, Benedetta M, Giannuzzi P. *Chlamydia pneumoniae* and cytomegalovirus seropositivity, inflammatory markers, and the risk of myocardial infarction at a young age. Am Heart J 2001; 142: 633-4.
- 38. Gibbs RG, Sian M, Mitchell AW, Greenhalgh RM, Davies AH, Carey N. *Chlamydia pneumoniae* does not influence atherosclerotic plaque behavior in patients with established carotid artery stenosis. Stroke 2000; 31: 2930-5.
- 39. Gieffers J, Füllgraf H, Jahn J, Klinger M, Dalhoff K, Katus HA, Solbach W, Maass M. *Chlamydia pneumoniae* infection in circulating human monocytes is refractory to antibiotic treatment. Circulation 2001; 103: 351-6.
- 40. Gluckman JC, Canque B, Chapuis F, Rosenzwajg M. *In vitro* generation of human dendritic cells and cell therapy. Cytokines Cell Mol Ther 1997; 3: 187-96.
- 41. Gogolák P, Réthi B, Hajas G, Rajnavölgyi E. Targeting dendritic cells for priming cellular immune responses. J Mol Recognit 2003; 16: 299-317.
- 42. Gyulai Z, Endresz V, Burian K, Pincus S, Toldy J, Cox WI, Meric C, Plotkin S, Gönczöl E, Berencsi K. Cytotoxic T lymphocyte (CTL) responses to human cytomegalovirus pp65, IE1-Exon4, gB, pp150, and pp28 in healthy individuals: reevaluation of prevalence of IE1-specific CTLs. J Infect Dis 2000; 181: 1537-46.

- Hagiwara N, Toyoda K, Inoue T, Shimada H, Ibayashi S, Iida M, Okada Y. Lack of association between infectious burden and carotid atherosclerosis in Japanese patients. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis 2007; 16: 145-52.
- 44. Hahn DL, Dodge RW, Golubjatnikov R. Association of *Chlamydia pneumoniae* (strain TWAR) infection with wheezing, asthmatic bronchitis, and adult-onset asthma. JAMA 1991; 266: 225-30.
- 45. Hahn G, Jores R, Mocarski ES. Cytomegalovirus remains latent in a common precursor of dendritic and myeloid cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1998; 95: 3937-42.
- Halary F, Amara A, Lortat-Jacob H, Messerle M, Delaunay T, Houlès C, Fieschi F, Arenzana-Seisdedos F, Moreau JF, Déchanet-Merville J. Human cytomegalovirus binding to DC-SIGN is required for dendritic cell infection and target cell trans-infection. Immunity. 2002; 17: 653-64.
- 47. Hammerschlag MR, Chirgwin K, Roblin PM, Gelling M, Dumornay W, Mandel L, Smith P, Schachter J. Persistent infection with *Chlamydia pneumoniae* following acute respiratory illness. Clin Infect Dis 1992; 14: 178-82.
- 48. Hansson GK. Immune mechanisms in atherosclerosis. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2001; 21: 1876-90.
- 49. Haranaga S, Yamaguchi H, Friedman H, Izumi S, Yamamoto Y. *Chlamydia pneumoniae* infects and multiplies in lymphocytes *in vitro*. Infect Immun 2001; 69: 7753-9.
- 50. Hart DN. Dendritic cells: unique leukocyte populations which control the primary immune response. Blood 1997; 90: 3245-87.
- 51. Heltai K, Kis Z, Burian K, Endresz V, Veres A, Ludwig E, Gönczöl E, Valyi-Nagy I. Elevated antibody levels against *Chlamydia pneumoniae*, human HSP60 and mycobacterial HSP65 are independent risk factors in myocardial infarction and ischaemic heart disease. Atherosclerosis 2004; 173: 339-46.
- 52. Hendrix MG, Salimans MM, van Boven CP, Bruggeman CA. High prevalence of latently present cytomegalovirus in arterial walls of patients suffering from grade III atherosclerosis. Am J Pathol 1990; 136: 23-8.
- 53. Herrera VL, Shen L, Lopez LV, Didishvili T, Zhang YX, Ruiz-Opazo N. *Chlamydia pneumoniae* accelerates coronary artery disease progression in transgenic hyperlipidemia-genetic hypertension rat model. Mol Med 2003; 9: 135-42.
- 54. Hogan RJ, Mathews SA, Mukhopadhyay S, Summersgill JT, Timms P. Chlamydial persistence: beyond the biphasic paradigm. Infect Immun 2004; 72: 1843-55.
- 55. Hogan RJ, Mathews SA, Kutlin A, Hammerschlag MR, Timms P. Differential expression of genes encoding membrane proteins between acute and continuous *Chlamydia pneumoniae* infections. Microb Pathog 2003; 34: 11-6.
- 56. Holberg-Petersen M, Rollag H, Beck S, Overli I, Tjønnfjord G, Abrahamsen TG, Degré M, Hestdal K. Direct growth suppression of myeloid bone marrow progenitor cells but not cord blood progenitors by human cytomegalovirus *in vitro*. Blood 1996; 88: 2510-6.
- 57. Huang Q, Liu D, Majewski P, Schulte LC, Korn JM, Young RA, Lander ES, Hacohen N The plasticity of dendritic cell responses to pathogens and their components. Science 2001; 294: 870-875.
- 58. Ikejima H, Friedman H, Leparc GF, Yamamoto Y. Depletion of resident Chlamydia *pneumoniae* through leukoreduction by filtration of blood for transfusion. J Clin Microbiol 2005; 43: 4580-4.
- 59. Kato K, Takaue Y, Wakasugi H. T-cell-conditioned medium efficiently induces the maturation and function of human dendritic cells. J Leukoc Biol 2001; 70: 941-9.
- 60. Kaukoranta-Tolvanen SE, Laurila AL, Saikku P, Leinonen M, Laitinen K. Experimental *Chlamydia pneumoniae* infection in mice: effect of reinfection and passive immunization. Microb Pathog 1995; 18: 279-88.
- Khairy P, Rinfret S, Tardif JC, Marchand R, Shapiro S, Brophy J, Dupuis J. Absence of association between infectious agents and endothelial function in healthy young men. Circulation. 2003; 107:1966-71.
- 62. Kis Z, Burian K, Virok D, Kari G, Endresz V, Gonczol E. Chronic infections and atherosclerosis. Acta Microbiol Immunol Hung 2001; 48: 497-510.
- 63. Kis Z, Pallinger E, Endresz V, Burian K, Jelinek I, Gonczol E, Valyi-Nagy I. The interactions between human dendritic cells and microbes; possible clinical applications of dendritic cells. Inflamm Res 2004; 53: 413-23.
- 64. Kis Z Emberi dendritikus sejtek és fertőző ágensek. Lege Artis Medicinae 2004; 14: 258-64.

- 65. Kis Z, Sas K, Gyulai Z, Treso B, Petrovay F, Kapusinszky B, Csire M, Endresz V, Burian K, Mandi Y, Vecsei L, Gonczol E. Chronic infections and genetic factors in the development of ischemic stroke. New Microbiol 2007; 30: 213-20.
- 66. Klagge IM, Schneider-Schaulies S. Virus interactions with dendritic cells. J Gen Virol 1999; 80: 823-33.
- 67. Kondo K, Xu J, Mocarski ES. Human cytomegalovirus latent gene expression in granulocyte-macrophage progenitors in culture and in seropositive individuals. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1996; 93: 11137-42.
- 68. Kuo CC, Shor A, Campbell LA, Fukushi H, Patton DL, Grayston JT. Demonstration of *Chlamydia pneumoniae* in atherosclerotic lesions of coronary arteries. J Infect Dis 1993; 167: 841-9.
- 69. Kuo CC, Jackson LA, Campbell LA, Grayston JT. *Chlamydia pneumoniae* (TWAR). Clin Microbiol Rev 1995; 8: 451-61.
- 70. Kuo CC, Campbell LA. Detection of *Chlamydia pneumoniae* in arterial tissues. J Infect Dis 2000; 181: S432-6.
- von Laer D, Meyer-Koenig U, Serr A, Finke J, Kanz L, Fauser AA, Neumann-Haefelin D, Brugger W, Hufert FT. Detection of cytomegalovirus DNA in CD34+ cells from blood and bone marrow. Blood 1995; 86: 4086-90.
- Larsson M, Fonteneau JF, Somersan S, Sanders C, Bickham K, Thomas EK, Mahnke K, Bhardwaj N. Efficiency of cross presentation of vaccinia virus-derived antigens by human dendritic cells. Eur J Immunol 2001; 31: 3432-42.
- 73. Leinonen M, Saikku P. Evidence for infectious agents in cardiovascular disease and atherosclerosis. Lancet Infect Dis 2002; 2: 11-7.
- 74. Liu R, Moroi M, Yamamoto M, Kubota T, Ono T, Funatsu A, Komatsu H, Tsuji T, Hara H, Hara H, Nakamura M, Hirai H, Yamaguchi T. Presence and severity of *Chlamydia pneumoniae* and cytomegalovirus infection in coronary plaques are associated with acute coronary syndromes. Int Heart J 2006; 47: 511-9.
- 75. Liu YJ. Dendritic cell subsets and lineages, and their functions in innate and adaptive immunity. Cell 2001; 106: 259-262.
- 76. Lord RS, Bobryshev YV. Clustering of dendritic cells in athero-prone areas of the aorta. Atherosclerosis. 1999; 146: 197-8.
- 77. Maguire M, Poole S, Coates AR, Tormay P, Wheeler-Jones C, Henderson B. Comparative cell signalling activity of ultrapure recombinant chaperonin 60 proteins from prokaryotes and eukaryotes. Immunology 2005; 115: 231-8.
- Makala LH, Nagasawa H. Dendritic cells: a specialized complex system of antigen presenting cells. J Vet Med Sci 2002; 64: 181-93.
- 79. Matyszak MK, Young JL, Gaston JS. Uptake and processing of *Chlamydia trachomatis* by human dendritic cells. Eur J Immunol 2002; 32: 742-51.
- 80. Mayr M, Kiechl S, Willeit J, Wick G, Xu Q. Infections, immunity, and atherosclerosis: associations of antibodies to *Chlamydia pneumoniae*, *Helicobacter pylori*, and cytomegalovirus with immune reactions to heat-shock protein 60 and carotid or femoral atherosclerosis. Circulation 2000; 102: 833-9.
- 81. Melnick JL, Petrie BL, Dreesman GR, Burek J, McCollum CH, DeBakey ME. Cytomegalovirus antigen within human arterial smooth muscle cells. Lancet 1983; 2: 644-7.
- 82. Millonig G, Malcom GT, Wick G. Early inflammatory-immunological lesions in juvenile atherosclerosis from the Pathobiological Determinants of Atherosclerosis in Youth (PDAY)-study. Atherosclerosis 2002; 160: 441-8.
- 83. Moazed TC, Kuo CC, Grayston JT, Campbell LA. Evidence of systemic dissemination of *Chlamydia pneumoniae* via macrophages in the mouse. J Infect Dis 1998; 177: 1322-5.
- 84. Mocarski ES. Cytomegalovirus and Their Replication. Fields Virology, 4th Edition, (Knipe DM, Howley PM, eds.). Lippincott Williams and Wilkins, Philadelphia, 2001; 2675-2705.
- 85. Moutaftsi M, Mehl AM, Borysiewicz LK, Tabi Z. Human cytomegalovirus inhibits maturation and impairs function of monocyte-derived dendritic cells. Blood 2002; 99: 2913-21.
- Nieto FJ. Infections and atherosclerosis: new clues from an old hypothesis? Am J Epidemiol 1998; 148: 937-48.
- 87. Novak N, Peng WM. Dancing with the enemy: the interplay of herpes simplex virus with dendritic cells. Clin Exp Immunol 2005;142: 405-10.
- 88. O'Connor S, Taylor C, Campbell LA, Epstein S, Libby P. Potential infectious etiologies of atherosclerosis: a multifactorial perspective. Emerg Infect Dis 2001; 7: 780-8.

- 89. Ong GM, Coyle PV, Barros D'Sa AA, McCluggage WG, Duprex WP, O'Neill HJ, Wyatt DE, Bamford KB, O'Loughlin B, McCaughey C. Non-detection of Chlamydia species in carotid atheroma using generic primers by nested PCR in a population with a high prevalence of *Chlamydia pneumoniae* antibody. BMC Infect Dis 2001; 1: 12.
- 90. Paldanius M, Bloigu A, Alho M, Leinonen M, Saikku P. Prevalence and persistence of *Chlamydia pneumoniae* antibodies in healthy laboratory personnel in Finland. Clin Diagn Lab Immunol 2005; 12: 654-9.
- 91. Palucka K, Banchereau J. How dendritic cells and microbes interact to elicit or subvert protective immune responses. Curr Opin Immunol 2002; 14: 420-31.
- 92. Pantoja LG, Miller RD, Ramirez JA, Molestina RE, Summersgill JT. Characterization of *Chlamydia pneumoniae* persistence in HEp-2 cells treated with gamma interferon. Infect Immun 2001; 69: 7927-32.
- 93. Pass RF. Cytomegalovirus. Fields Virology, 4th Edition, (Knipe DM, Howley PM, eds.). Lippincott Williams and Wilkins, Philadelphia, 2001; 2675-2705.
- 94. Penttilä JM, Anttila M, Puolakkainen M, Laurila A, Varkila K, Sarvas M, Mäkelä PH, Rautonen N. Local immune responses to *Chlamydia pneumoniae* in the lungs of BALB/c mice during primary infection and reinfection. Infect Immun 1998; 66: 5113-8.
- 95. Petrovay F, Heltai K, Kis Z, Treso B, Gonczol E, Burian K, Endresz V, Valyi-Nagy I. Chronic infections and histamine, CRP and IL-6 levels after percutaneous transluminal coronary angioplasty. Inflamm Res 2007; 56: 362-7.
- 96. Pietilä TE, Veckman V, Kyllönen P, Lähteenmäki K, Korhonen TK, Julkunen I. Activation, cytokine production, and intracellular survival of bacteria in Salmonella-infected human monocyte-derived macrophages and dendritic cells. J Leukoc Biol 2005; 78: 909-20.
- 97. Polkinghorne A, Hogan RJ, Vaughan L, Summersgill JT, Timms P. Differential expression of chlamydial signal transduction genes in normal and interferon gamma-induced persistent *Chlamydophila pneumoniae* infections. Microbes Infect 2006; 8: 61-72.
- 98. Ramirez JA. Isolation of Chlamydia pneumoniae from the coronary artery of a patient with coronary atherosclerosis. The *Chlamydia pneumoniae*/Atherosclerosis Study Group. Ann Intern Med 1996; 125: 979-82.
- 99. Rayer P. Mémoire sur l'ossification morbide, considérée comme une terminaison des phlegmasies. Arch Gén Méd J (Paris) 1923; 1:313-35
- Rescigno M, Urbano M, Rimoldi M, Valzasina B, Rotta G, Granucci F, Ricciardi-Castagnoli P. Toll-like receptor 4 is not required for the full maturation of dendritic cells or for the degradation of Gram-negative bacteria. Eur J Immunol 2002; 32: 2800-6.
- 101. Rettig MB, Ma HJ, Vescio RA, Põld M, Schiller G, Belson D, Savage A, Nishikubo C, Wu C, Fraser J, Said JW, Berenson JR. Kaposi's sarcoma-associated herpesvirus infection of bone marrow dendritic cells from multiple myeloma patients. Science 1997; 276: 1851-4.
- 102. Riegler S, Hebart H, Einsele H, Brossart P, Jahn G, Sinzger C. Monocyte-derived dendritic cells are permissive to the complete replicative cycle of human cytomegalovirus. J Gen Virol 2000; 8: 393-9.
- Rockey, D. D. & Matsumoto, A. The chlamydial developmental cycle. Prokaryotic Development (Brun YV, Shimkets LJ, eds.). ASM Press, Washington D. C. 2000; 403-425.
- 104. Ross R. Atherosclerosis is an inflammatory disease. Am Heart J 1999; 138: S419-20.
- 105. Saikku P, Leinonen M, Mattila K, Ekman MR, Nieminen MS, Mäkelä PH, Huttunen JK, Valtonen V. Serological evidence of an association of a novel Chlamydia, TWAR, with chronic coronary heart disease and acute myocardial infarction. Lancet 1988; 2: 983-6.
- 106. Sallusto F, Lanzavecchia A. Efficient presentation of soluble antigen by cultured human dendritic cells is maintained by granulocyte/macrophage colony-stimulating factor plus interleukin 4 and downregulated by tumor necrosis factor alpha. J Exp Med 1994; 179: 1109-18.
- 107. Sawayama Y, Ariyama I, Hamada M, Otaguro S, Machi T, Taira Y, Hayashi J. Association between chronic *Helicobacter pylori* infection and acute ischemic stroke: Fukuoka Harasanshin Atherosclerosis Trial (FHAT). Atherosclerosis 2005;178: 303-9.
- Shaw EI, Dooley CA, Fischer ER, Scidmore MA, Fields KA, Hackstadt T. Three temporal classes of gene expression during the *Chlamydia trachomatis* developmental cycle. Mol Microbiol 2000; 37: 913-25.
- Sinclair JH, Baillie J, Bryant LA, Taylor-Wiedeman JA, Sissons JG. Repression of human cytomegalovirus major immediate early gene expression in a monocytic cell line. J Gen Virol 1992; 73: 433-5.

- Slepenkin A, Motin V, de la Maza LM, Peterson EM. Temporal expression of type III secretion genes of *Chlamydia pneumoniae*. Infect Immun 2003; 71: 2555-62.
- 111. Smieja M, Mahony J, Petrich A, Boman J, Chernesky M. Association of circulating *Chlamydia pneumoniae* DNA with cardiovascular disease: a systematic review. BMC Infect Dis 2002; 2: 21.
- Söderberg-Nauclér C, Streblow DN, Fish KN, Allan-Yorke J, Smith PP, Nelson JA. Reactivation of latent human cytomegalovirus in CD14(+) monocytes is differentiation dependent. J Virol 2001; 75: 7543-54.
- Summersgill JT, Sahney NN, Gaydos CA, Quinn TC, Ramirez JA. Inhibition of *Chlamydia pneumoniae* growth in HEp-2 cells pretreated with gamma interferon and tumor necrosis factor alpha. Infect Immun 1995; 63: 2801-3.
- 114. Szeberényi JB, Rothe G, Pállinger E, Orsó E, Falus A, Schmitz G. Multi-color analysis of monocyte and dendritic cell precursor heterogeneity in whole blood. Immunobiology 2000; 202: 51-8.
- 115. Tabi Z, Moutaftsi M, Borysiewicz LK. Human cytomegalovirus pp65- and immediate early 1 antigen-specific HLA class I-restricted cytotoxic T cell responses induced by cross-presentation of viral antigens. J Immunol 2001; 166: 5695-703.
- 116. Taylor-Wiedeman J, Sissons JG, Borysiewicz LK, Sinclair JH. Monocytes are a major site of persistence of human cytomegalovirus in peripheral blood mononuclear cells. J Gen Virol 1991; 72: 2059-64.
- 117. Thom DH, Grayston JT, Campbell LA, Kuo CC, Diwan VK, Wang SP. Respiratory infection with *Chlamydia pneumoniae* in middle-aged and older adult outpatients. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis 1994; 13: 785-92.
- 118. Virchow R. Die Cellularpathologie in ihrer Begrundung auf physiologische und pathologische Gewebelehre. August Hirschwald, Berlin. 1858.
- 119. Virok D, Kis Z, Karai L, Intzedy L, Burian K, Szabo A, Ivanyi B, Gonczol E. *Chlamydia pneumoniae* in atherosclerotic middle cerebral artery. Stroke 2001; 32: 1973-6.
- 120. Virok D, Loboda A, Kari L, Nebozhyn M, Chang C, Nichols C, Endresz V, Gonczol E, Berencsi K, Showe MK, Showe LC. Infection of U937 monocytic cells with *Chlamydia pneumoniae* induces extensive changes in host cell gene expression. J Infect Dis 2003; 188: 1310-21.
- 121. Virok D, Kis Z, Kari L, Barzo P, Sipka R, Burian K, Nelson DE, Jackel M, Kerenyi T, Bodosi M, Gönczol E, Endresz V. *Chlamydophila pneumoniae* and human cytomegalovirus in atherosclerotic carotid plaques--combined presence and possible interactions. Acta Microbiol Immunol Hung 2006; 53: 35-50.
- 122. Wagner AD, Gérard HC, Fresemann T, Schmidt WA, Gromnica-Ihle E, Hudson AP, Zeidler H. Detection of *Chlamydia pneumoniae* in giant cell vasculitis and correlation with the topographic arrangement of tissue-infiltrating dendritic cells. Arthritis Rheum 2000; 43: 1543-51.
- 123. Wallet MA, Sen P, Tisch R. Immunoregulation of dendritic cells. Clin Med Res 2005; 3: 166-75.
- 124. Waltner-Romen M, Falkensammer G, Rabl W, Wick G. A previously unrecognized site of local accumulation of mononuclear cells. The vascular-associated lymphoid tissue. J Histochem Cytochem 1998; 46: 1347-50.
- 125. Weiss TW, Kvakan H, Kaun C, Prager M, Speidl WS, Zorn G, Pfaffenberger S, Huk I, Maurer G, Huber K, Wojta J. No evidence for a direct role of *Helicobacter pylori* and *Mycoplasma pneumoniae* in carotid artery atherosclerosis. J Clin Pathol 2006; 59: 1186-90.
- 126. Wittkop U, Krausse-Opatz B, Gust TC, Kirsch T, Hollweg G, Köhler L, Zenke M, Gérard HC, Hudson AP, Zeidler H, Wagner AD. Fate of *Chlamydophila pneumoniae* in human monocyte-derived dendritic cells: long lasting infection. Microb Pathog 2006; 40: 101-9.
- 127. Wolf K, Fischer E, Hackstadt T. Degradation of *Chlamydia pneumoniae* by peripheral blood monocytic cells. Infect Immun 2005;73: 4560-70.
- 128. Yang J, Hooper WC, Phillips DJ, Tondella ML, Talkington DF. Induction of proinflammatory cytokines in human lung epithelial cells during *Chlamydia pneumoniae* infection. Infect Immun 2003; 71: 614-20.
- 129. Yang ZP, Cummings PK, Patton DL, Kuo CC. Ultrastructural lung pathology of experimental *Chlamydia pneumoniae* pneumonitis in mice. J Infect Dis 1994;170: 464-7.
- 130. Yang ZP, Kuo CC, Grayston JT. Systemic dissemination of *Chlamydia pneumoniae* following intranasal inoculation in mice. J Infect Dis 1995; 171: 736-8.
- Zhou YF, Leon MB, Waclawiw MA, Popma JJ, Yu ZX, Finkel T, Epstein SE. Association between prior cytomegalovirus infection and the risk of restenosis after coronary atherectomy. N Engl J Med 1996; 335: 624-30.

9. Acknowledgements

I would like to express my deepest and sincere gratitude to my principle supervisor Prof. Éva Gönczöl, who far beyond her supervisor function, provided not only professional but tremendous personal help during my work. I will ever be grateful for her professional encouragement and her constant optimism.

I would like to extend my sincere and ever-lasting appreciation to Dr. Valéria Endrész and Dr. Burián Katalin who taught me the basic scientific techniques and supported my work with their extensive practical and theoretical scientific knowledge. I am grateful for their invaluable professional practical advice and observations.

I am much obliged to Bálint Tresó for his help in my experiments and his useful observation and advice.

I am grateful to Mrs. Mária Kunos for her excellent technical assistance.

I wish to express my gratitude to Dr. Mária Takács, Dr. György Berencsi, Dr Márta Melles (National Center for Epidemiology, Division of Virology) and Dr. Yvette Mándi (University of Szeged, Department of Medical Microbiology and Immunobiology) for giving me the opportunity to carry out my research at their Departments. Thanks are also due to all staff members and laboratory personnel who helped in any way during my research.

Herewith, I would like to thank my colleagues, my friends and my teachers for their contribution to my PhD thesis.

Last but not least, my thoughts and gratitude also go towards my mother, my father, my sister, Anikó, my Krajecz godmother and my grandfather for their love, understanding and because they supported me in achieving my goal.

Annex

- Kis Z, Burian K, Treso B, Acs K, Prohaszka Z, Fust G, Gonczol E, Endresz V. Inflammatory- and immune responses in relation with bacterial replication in mice following re-infections with *Chlamydophila pneumoniae* Inflamm Res, accepted. IF.: 2.281
- 2. Kis Z, Treso B, Burian K, Endresz V, Pallinger E, Nagy A, Toth A, Takacs M, Falus A, Gonczol E. Expression of bacterial genes and induction of interferon-gamma in human myeloid dendritic cells during persistent infection with *Chlamydophila pneumoniae*. FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol, accepted. IF.: 1.485
- Kis Z, Pallinger E, Endresz V, Burian K, Falus A, Berencsi G, Gonczol E. A soluble factor(s) released by MRC-5 cells early and late after human cytomegalovirus infection induces maturation of monocyte-derived dendritic cells. Arch Virol. 2006; 151: 2277-87. IF.: 1.850